

## **Walden University ScholarWorks**

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2022

# Primary Care Physicians' Participation, Knowledge, and Views of **Nutrition Counseling for Weight Management**

Carl Schlesser Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations



Part of the Medicine and Health Sciences Commons

# Walden University

College of Social and Behavioral Sciences

This is to certify that the doctoral dissertation by

Carl E. Schlesser

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

#### **Review Committee**

Dr. Gary Burkholder, Committee Chairperson, Psychology Faculty Dr. Rebecca Jobe, Committee Member, Psychology Faculty Dr. Rhonda Bohs, University Reviewer, Psychology Faculty

Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

Walden University 2022

#### Abstract

Primary Care Physicians' Participation, Knowledge, and Views of Nutrition Counseling for Weight Management

by

Carl E. Schlesser

MA, University of Wisconsin-Stout BS, University of Wisconsin-Stout

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Philosophy
Psychology

Walden University

May 2022

#### Abstract

An estimated 70% of the United States population is considered overweight or obese, which has led to an epidemic. Primary care physicians (PCPs) are considered the first line of defense to help fight obesity through weight management by providing nutrition care to patients. With little known about how PCPs engage with their patients on nutrition care combined with changing guidelines on treating obese patients, there is a gap in research on how PCPs help patients with weight management and what tools PCPs use to accomplish this. Guided by the health promotion model, the purpose of this qualitative study was to understand how physicians work with patients to address weight management through nutrition care. Sixteen physicians from the Midwestern United States were interviewed about their knowledge of nutrition and recent dietary guidelines as well as how they participate with patients on nutrition care for weight management. Data were analyzed using thematic analysis. The findings suggested that most PCPs are working with patients on nutrition care with various methods and gaining knowledge of nutrition from a variety of sources. Implications for social change include helping provide insight into tools physicians use to help patients manage their weight, which can translate to helping the general population become healthier through nutrition and weight management.

# Primary Care Physicians' Participation, Knowledge, and Views of Nutrition Counseling for Weight Management

by

Carl E. Schlesser

MA, University of Wisconsin-Stout BS, University of Wisconsin-Stout

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Philosophy
Psychology

Walden University

May 2022

## Table of Contents

Lis	st of Tables	V
Ch	napter 1: Introduction to the Study	1
	Background	3
	Problem Statement	5
	Purpose of the Study	7
	Research Questions	8
	Theoretical Framework	8
	Nature of the Study	9
	Definitions	10
	Assumptions	10
	Delimitations/Scope	10
	Limitations	11
	Significance	11
	Summary	12
Ch	napter 2: Literature Review	14
	Introduction	14
	Literature Review Strategy	16
	Theoretical Foundation	17
	Obesity Epidemic	19
	Weight Management in Health Care	20
	Physician Education	23

	Physicians' Knowledge and Training of Nutrition Care	25
	Physician Nutrition Counseling	26
	Participation in Counseling	26
	Barriers to Counseling	27
	Impact on Patients	29
	Referrals	31
	Guidelines for Nutrition Care	32
	Summary	32
Cł	napter 3: Research Method	34
	Introduction	34
	Research Design and Rationale	35
	Role of the Researcher	37
	Participant Selection	37
	Sampling Strategy	38
	Sample Size	39
	Criteria for Participation in the Study	39
	Instrumentation	40
	Procedures For Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection	41
	Data Analysis Plan	42
	Trustworthiness	43
	Ethical Procedures	45
	Summary	45

Chapter 4: Results	47
Introduction	47
Pilot Study	48
Demographic Information	48
Data Collection	49
Data Analysis	49
RQ1: What Nutrition Counseling for Weight Management Do PCPs	
Provide to Their Patients?	50
RQ2: Where Do PCPs Obtain Their Knowledge of Nutrition and Current	
Guidelines for Weight Management?	52
RQ3: What Are PCPs' Current Views on the Guidelines to Treat Patients	
on Weight Management?	55
Emerging Themes	56
Theme 1: Physicians Use a Wide Variety of Resources for Nutrition Care	
for Patients	57
Theme 2: Physicians Address Sugar Intake With Patients for Weight	
Management	58
Theme 3: Physicians Often Refer Patients to Outside Health Professionals	
for Future Care for Obesity	59
Evidence of Trustworthiness	60
Summary	61
Chanter 5: Discussion Conclusion and Recommendations	62

Introduction 6	<u>5</u> 2
Interpretation of Findings6	53
RQ1: What Nutrition Counseling for Weight Management Do PCPs	
Provide to Their Patients?6	i3
RQ2: Where Do PCPs Obtain Their Knowledge of Nutrition Care for	
Weight Management?	5
RQ3: What Are PCPs' Current Views on the Guidelines to Treat Patients	
on Weight Management?6	7
Integration of Findings Into HPM Framework	58
Limitations6	<u>5</u> 9
Implications for Future Research and Practice	0'
Conclusion	0'
References	'2
Appendix A: Interview Protocol9	)7
Appendix B: Demographic Information Ouestionnaire9	9

## List of Tables

Table 1. Participant Characteristics	48
Table 2. Codes Supporting Theme #1	57
Table 3. Codes Supporting Theme #2	58
Table 4. Codes Supporting Theme #3	59

#### Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study

Obesity around the world is at an epidemic level. The World Health Organization (WHO; 2020) indicated that the number of people identified as obese has tripled since 1975. The United States is a world leader in obesity. The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC; 2015) has reported a continuous rise in obesity rates over the last 40 years. Seventy percent of adults in the country are considered overweight or obese (CDC, 2015), and 65 million more Americans will be obese by the year 2030 (Wang et al., 2011).

Obesity is a main contributor to illness and mortality and has been linked to more than 200 diseases, including heart disease, Type 2 diabetes, certain types of cancer, hypertension, and sleep apnea (CDC, 2015; Jensen et al., 2014). The increase is obesity has led to higher rates of deaths by chronic illness (Aune et al., 2016), which account for nearly seven out of 10 deaths each year (CDC, 2015). With the rise in obesity levels in the next decade, life expectancies are predicted to decrease for the first time in history (Jensen et al., 2013). The quality of life for many Americans has been negatively affected by the health challenges created by obesity (Kolotkin & Anderson, 2017). Moreover, the rise in obesity-related illnesses has created a burden for the United States' health care system, including health professionals in primary care. Considering the obesity epidemic, the medical field must take actions and provide behavioral interventions to patients to help address the problem (Pool et al., 2012; Semlitsch et al., 2019).

The America diet is a major contributor to obesity and chronic disease (Eisenberg et al., 2015; National Health and Medical Research Council, 2013). The American

Medical Association (2013) indicated that obesity should be considered a chronic disease. Lifestyle modifications including nutrition care are considered the main ways of treating obesity and obesity-related illness and can have a positive impact for overall health (Adams et al., 2016). Poor diet habits and the ensuing poor health have led to research into how medical practitioners provide nutritional counseling to overweight and obese patients. Given that nearly 85% of adults see a health professional, primary care professionals (PCPs) may be best able to help patients manage their weight (CDC, 2017).

Nutrition care can be described as behavioral counseling by medical professionals, which could induce positive clinical weight loss in overweight and obese patients (Wadden et al., 2014). PCPs who have addressed obesity with overweight patients have had a positive impact on their patients' weight management (Post et al., 2011). When PCPs engage in individual counseling and have meaningful discussions on nutrition, their patients are more likely to engage in lifestyle modifications, including a healthier diet for weight loss (Rose et al., 2013; Smith et al., 2011). However, there is limited research on how PCPs are providing nutrition care and where they are receiving their knowledge for treating patients (Sturgiss et al., 2017). Indeed, more research is needed on how PCPs are working with patients on nutrition care with new dietary guidelines for the treatment of obesity (Djuric et al., 2017).

This chapter includes an overview of the previous literature on PCPs' participation with patients on nutrition care, as well as PCPs' views on adapting to new guidelines for weight management. In addition, this chapter includes the problem statement, purpose of study, framework, definitions, and research questions, and

concludes with the theoretical framework, nature of the study, and significance for the research.

#### **Background**

More than two thirds of the adult population in the United States is overweight or obese (Yang & Colditz, 2015). Adult eating habits and lack of nutrition knowledge has played a large role in the epidemic of obesity and nutrition-related illness. Obesity is now included as a chronic disease, and new guidelines on treating this disease from several health organizations show an effort to increase addressing obesity during primary care visits. Nutrition care during primary care visits can be an important component in patients' overall health and prevention of disease. Gaining knowledge of better food choices and participating in a nutrition counseling from medical care providers is essential to weight management (Endevelt & Gesser-Edeslburg 2014). Nutrition care for weight management should be addressed in primary health care (Bornhoetft, 2018; Hayes et al., 2017). PCPs have reported that managing their patients' weight is a part of their role in fighting obesity to improve overall health (Jensen et al., 2014). As such, through effective nutrition counseling by PCPs, patients can start to change and maintain more healthful eating habits. When doctors discuss obesity, their patients are more likely to show a weight loss effort, which suggests addressing the patients' weight concerns can be a gateway to discussing nutrition and future dietary habits (Pool et al., 2012). Nutrition counseling is a part of best practice guidelines to prevent obesity and chronic illness, so continuing education for physicians is becoming an important factor in providing effective nutrition counseling for patients (Bray et al., 2013; Crowly et al., 2012).

Evidence supports the implementation of new treatments for health outcomes, including nutrition care for weight management. The U.S. Preventive Services Task Force (USPSTF) updated its dietary guidelines in 2012 and in 2018 and recommended that physicians provide interventions for overweight patients (as cited in Leblanc et al., 2018). The Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services (2014) also adopted new guidelines for medical professionals, including PCPs to approve intense behavioral counseling for patients who were obese. The Obesity Medicine Association included nutrition therapy and counseling as part of their treatment for patients (as cited in Segar et al., 2017). These new guidelines were proposed by doctors and scientists who reviewed up-to-date evidence for overall health from nutrition care for patients. These updates have created challenges for PCPs in the treatment of obesity (Chan et al., 2017). There appears to be a gap between PCPs' ability to provide nutrition counseling and their knowledge of evidence-based nutrition research and the current guidelines (Crowley et al., 2016; Seger et al., 2017). The changing dietary guidelines for weight management and nutrition care can be confusing to medical professionals and can add to the already long list of obstacles to helping patients.

Among the barriers for PCPs are their lack of knowledge and confidence in nutrition, limited time during visits, and low expectations of patients (Mogre et al., 2016). New guidelines for nutrition care for supporting obese patients can be confusing for PCPs, which may lead to low adherence (Antognoli et al., 2014). Several studies have shown a low rate of PCPs participating in nutrition care in daily practice (Bornhoetf, 2018; Smith et al., 2011). PCPs have a limited understanding of how to provide nutrition

counseling and provide evidence-based care for weight loss to obese patients (Turner et al., 2018). Devries et al. (2014) stated that it is imperative to reevaluate the preparation for physicians to confidently provide nutrition care. By providing future physicians with the training and tools to fight obesity, health care workers can lower patients' chronic illnesses and medical costs (Roberts et al., 2015). Physicians' understanding of guidelines or dietary recommendations is unknown, as well as where they obtain current training or information on nutrition and weight management. Thus, further research is needed to assess how PCPs can help improve patient outcomes (Khandelawl et al., 2018). In this study, I examined PCP knowledge of nutrition care, the changing guidelines of treatment, and how they participate in nutrition counseling with their patients. The results from this study identified more clearly what PCPs know about nutrition care, how they obtain the information and knowledge they use, and how they engage with their patients on weight management. From this base of information, the medical field can provide not only ongoing new research but also continuing education best suitable for PCPs to use to address obesity with clients through nutrition counseling.

#### **Problem Statement**

PCPs are well-positioned to help manage obesity through nutrition counseling, just as they do other chronic health problems (Campbell-Sherer, 2016). However, Antognoli et al. (2014) found a low to moderate rate of dietary counseling in the primary care field. Kraschnewski et al. (2013) showed evidence of a decrease in physicians' counseling of patients on nutrition care for weight management over the past decade.

Bornoeft (2018) found that physicians have an inconsistent approach to weight

management and several obstacles to implementing nutrition care to their patients. Foremost is that physicians lack the education and training needed to participate in nutrition counseling for weight management (Sonntag, 2012). The fight against obesity could be improved by PCPs addressing nutrition care as part of weight management for their patients; however, the guidelines for PCPs' interaction are misaligned with what is taking place in patient care (Sturgiss et al., 2018). More research is needed to understand how PCPs are providing nutrition care to patients and help identify obstacles in PCPs' commitment to provide nutrition care.

Although several organizations have suggested that PCPs should be engaging in weight management and nutrition care, PCPs lack the knowledge, skills, and training for addressing nutrition with patients (Hebert et al., 2012; Lewis & Gudzune, 2014). Time constraints and false perception of overall knowledge of nutrition also present obstacles (Cass et al., 2014; Van Dillen et al., 2013). Furthermore, doctors' confusion over the changing nutrition guidelines and recommendations can make it difficult to properly counsel and assist patients' weight management efforts (Morris, 2014). PCPs are struggling to provide nutrition care to patients, but there is little consistency on how they should best work with patients on weight management.

Moreover, little is known about where PCPs obtain their knowledge of nutrition counseling and what is being delivered to obese patients during office visits. Patients need specific, well-researched instructions on how to promote weight management from their PCPs (Han et al., 2016). However, it is unclear how physicians use validated tools for PCPs, such as the Rapid Eating Assessment, to help nutrition counseling (Plourde &

Prudhomme, 2012). More resources and tools provided to patients during PCP visits can have a positive impact on patients (Petrin et al., 2016). Williams et al. (2016) indicated that a patient-centered approach with a tailored assessment and plan could be beneficial to obese patients, but PCPs have limited knowledge about the current guidelines for nutrition care for those who are obese (Antognoli et al., 2014; Kahan, 2018). The lack of physician education and knowledge combined with inconsistency in research-driven approaches to weight management have made it difficult to gauge how physicians are working with patients on providing nutrition counseling.

#### **Purpose of the Study**

The purpose of this qualitative study was to explore PCPs' knowledge of and views on counseling their patients on nutrition for weight management. In addition, I investigated from where PCPs obtain their knowledge about nutrition care and the challenges they face with new guidelines on treating obesity. The findings can support an overall understanding of how PCPs are working with patients to fight obesity and help identify gaps between guidelines and actual care of patients.

Ideally, PCPs could provide nutrition counseling for weight management to support their patients' fight against obesity. However, many doctors have a lack of training in nutrition, lack appropriate staffing, and lack of confidence in giving nutrition advice (Sonntag et al., 2011). PCPs who participate in nutrition counseling have identified their own lack of nutrition education, as well as patients' lack of interest in receiving nutrition care (Nair & Hart, 2018). These challenges make it difficult for PCPs

to understand how and if nutrition counseling is being used in the best interest of the patients' weight control.

#### **Research Questions**

Research Question (RQ)1: What nutrition counseling for weight management do PCPs provide to their patients?

RQ2: Where do PCPs obtain their knowledge of nutrition and current guidelines for weight management?

RQ3: What are PCPs' current views on the guidelines to treat patients on weight management?

#### Theoretical Framework

The theoretical basis for this research was Pender's health promotion model (HPM), which relates patients' experience with health care professionals' influences in shaping health behavior. The HPM is an appropriate conceptual framework for health and diet interventions from a primary care setting. This model focuses on several constructs, including the perceived benefit of a behavior, barrier of a behavior, self-efficiency, prior behavior, situational influences, and committing to an action plan (Pender, 2011). The HPM is based on self-efficacy, environmental factors, and how individuals learn to change their previous behavior to promote better health and well-being (Pender, 2011). (Bottorff et al.; 1996) argued that patients have personal characteristics and experiences from health care professionals that can impact their future actions. The model framework includes the individuals' overall social, biological, behavioral, and psychological factors that can help predict healthy outcomes such as weight management (Pender, 1996). The

purpose of this study was to understand how PCPs are working with and influencing patients on weight management and where they obtain their knowledge and insights into nutrition care. For that reason, I used the HPM to understand how behavioral changes for patients can have a positive impact on weight management through nutrition counseling, thus helping the fight against obesity. The concepts of this study included how PCPs perform nutrition care for patients and from where this knowledge and training come. The PCPs' views on new guidelines and overall care were addressed in the final research question.

#### **Nature of the Study**

In this qualitative study, I explored how PCPs counsel their patients on nutrition care for weight management. I also studied where these PCPs are obtaining the nutrition and guideline information they are advising for their patients and their views on treating patients for obesity. According to Maxwell (2008), qualitative researchers have a broad, in-depth, and complex look into a phenomenon—in this case, PCP experiences with patients as well as their own beliefs on nutrition and dietary counseling.

This research was carried out through a case study format. Gammelgaard (2017) defined a case study as an empirical inquiry with a real-life evaluation of a particular phenomenon. In this case study, I conducted semi structured interviews with 16 PCPs who were working with patients on weight management through nutrition counseling in hospital and clinic settings in the Midwest. Interviews were recorded and transcribed for qualitative analysis. The data were analyzed by identifying similar links and themes while building an explanation from the cases.

#### **Definitions**

*Nutrition care:* Intensive behavioral interactions on dietary choices that can lead to climically signiciant weight management (Cash et al., 2015).

*Obesity*: A body mass index (BMI) of 30% or greater, calculated as weight in kgs divided by height in meters squared (National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute, 1998).

*Overweight:* A BMI of 25.0% to 29.9% (Flegal et al., 2010).

Weight management: The proactive management of diet, fitness, and healthy behaviors conducted by an individual (Winik & Bonham, 2018).

#### **Assumptions**

In this study, it was assumed that PCPs see overweight and obese adult patients. Another assumption was PCPs' ability to recall accuracy of weight loss information. A further assumption was the participants in the study would provide honest and reliable responses in their interviews.

#### **Delimitations/Scope**

I delimited the scope of the study to only PCPs in hospital and clinic settings. The study excluded other health care professionals in this setting to focus on PCPs because new guidelines from health organizations on the treatment of obesity indicated that PCPs should be addressing patients' weight management. The scope of the study was PCPs in the U.S. Midwest who received similar training and education in medical school.

Transferability was addressed in the study by analyzing the data collected with previous research on the topic of each research question presented. The new data were

coded and matched with past research studies to help determine validity as the new data should build upon recent research on similar topics. PCPs who receive further continuing education in nutrition is detailed in Chapter 4.

#### Limitations

One limitation was the small sample size, restricted to PCPs in the Midwestern United States, which could impact data generalizability; however, all PCPs follow the same path for schooling and board exams, so education and training should be similar for all PCPs in the United States. Other limitations included the interview data being from each PCP's memory of their own experience with patients. Also, the data may have been misinterpreted during the data analysis. For this reason, I reviewed all transcribed data for accuracy and performed member checks and follow-up with each interviewee to ensure the participants' answers were interpreted with accuracy. In addition, my own experience, expertise, and bias could be another limitation. These limitations and measures to manage them are addressed in Chapter 3.

#### **Significance**

Obesity is the largest contributor to a patient's overall health and morbidity (Jansen et al., 2015). Because of this, physicians should address weight management even when it is not the primary reason for the patient's office visit. In fact, the U.S. Preventive Services Task Force argued that doctors should screen all adults for obesity and provide these patients with counseling and behavioral treatments to help fight obesity (Frühbeck, 2012). The American Heart Association (2013) also updated its guidelines for PCPs to assess patients for obesity and treatments, such as lifestyle interventions including

nutrition care. Although such efforts by health care organizations have been undertaken to establish healthier lifestyles, including nutrition care for patients, it appears that PCPs have limited information on diet and nutrition information to recommend to patients (Arora et al., 2015). There appears to be a discrepancy between new treatment guidelines and what nutrition care PCPs may be providing to patients.

Medical schools and continuing education can be positive influences on this discrepancy. Residency physicians have indicated a need to make improvements in education and training for addressing nutrition with patients (Lenders et al., 2014). Ball et al. (2016) argued that doctors would benefit from participating and acknowledging current research in providing health care and nutrition counseling to patients. Many current and future PCPs may not have the knowledge or ability to keep up with all the new research and recommendations on how to address obesity through nutrition counseling. Residents in primary care have expressed frustration in their lack of education and training for offering impactful nutrition advice to patients (Antognoli et al., 2017). This case study is significant because it can establish a baseline on PCPs' experiences in nutrition counseling and where they obtain the knowledge and tools. The medical field can then establish additional resources and trainings from the base of knowledge.

#### Summary

Poor diet habits have contributed to the obesity epidemic, even with updated guidelines for PCPs to help treat patients who are obese or overweight. According to new treatment guidelines for obesity, health care professionals including PCPs should provide

weight management through nutrition care to help fight obesity. Although PCPs are in a substantial position to help combat obesity, there is limited evidence of how PCPs are providing nutrition counseling to their patients to help with weight management. This gap in research was addressed through this qualitative case study. The theoretical framework of the study was Pender's HPM to determine how the physicians influence patients' behaviors in managing their weight. I explored PCPs' knowledge of and views on counseling their patients on nutrition. PCPs' awareness on guidelines and where they obtain their information on nutrition care were also researched. In Chapter 2, I review research on PCPs' knowledge of and training in nutrition as well as how they are currently addressing the obesity issues in their practices.

#### Chapter 2: Literature Review

#### Introduction

Obesity has been identified as a major health crisis in the 21st century (WHO, 2020). The number of people who have been identified as obese has nearly tripled since 1975, and close to 40% of adults worldwide are considered overweight (WHO, 2020). The CDC (2015) has reported that obesity rates have risen each decade and are contributing to most major illnesses. This epidemic is not only costing health care providers a large burden but is making the population ill.

The United States is the leader in obesity worldwide. The CDC (2016) has reported that more than 70% of the adult population is considered overweight or obese. Obesity is considered a contributor to more than 200 illnesses, many of which can be lifethreatening (CDC, 2014; Jensen et al., 2014; Kolotkin & Anderson, 2017; Walls et al., 2012). By the year 2030, it is predicted that 65 million additional Americans will be obese, costing the U.S. health care system almost \$70 billion a year (Hayes et al., 2017; Wang et al., 2011). Considering these predictions, obesity may be the most relevant health issue in the United States.

What Americans eat on a regular basis is a major component in the rise of obesity. The National Health and Medical Research Council (2013) concluded that poor diet habits have contributed to the obesity epidemic, despite updated guidelines and research on healthier diets. Adults who suffer from obesity or obesity-related illnesses may seek help from their PCPs, who are viewed as the first line of defense to address obesity and obesity-related illness in a medical setting (Bowen et al., 2019).

The clinic setting is ideal for promoting healthy changes. PCPs who addressed obesity with overweight patients had a positive impact on the patients' desire to lose weight (Post et al., 2011). When these PCPs have meaningful discussions on nutrition, their patients tend to engage in lifestyle modifications, including a healthier diet for weight loss (Rose et al., 2013). Thus, PCPs can help their patients live a healthier lifestyle through nutrition care, but such care may not be happening frequently enough. However, research has shown a low rate of PCPs' participation in nutrition care in daily practice (Bornhoetf, 2018; Talwalkar, 2016). Lack of training in nutrition, limited staffing, lack of compensation, low levels of confidence in giving nutrition advice, and low expectations of patients can be barriers to a physician giving advice about diet (Mogre et al., 2016; Smith et al., 2011; Sonntag et al., 2011). Failing to provide nutrition counseling is a missed opportunity to start addressing overall patient health in primary care (Shiffman et al., 2009). Indeed, physicians need to address obesity because obesity is the largest contributor to negative overall health and morbidity (Jansen et al., 2015). Without further education and management strategies in primary care, the obesity epidemic will continue to be a major issue in the United States.

One major obstacle to PCPs understanding how to engage in nutrition counseling is the changing dietary guidelines on nutrition care. New guidelines for nutrition and supporting obese patients can be confusing for PCPs, which may lead to low adherence (Antognoli et al., 2014). For PCPs who are encouraged to address obesity, there is no recognized resource or evidence-based approach for nutrition care. Thus, a more

proactive, systematic, team-oriented approach is needed to treat obesity (Hayes et al., 2017).

More research is needed to help health care providers, specifically PCPs, understand best practices for treating obesity and weight-related health. Bowen et al. (2019) suggested that researchers should explore how participants in primary care including PCPs work with their patients on nutrition care and understanding of health care policies including updated guidelines. In this literature review, I explore the obesity epidemic, PCPs' role in fighting obesity through nutrition care, and how and where PCPs obtain information they are using to help patients combat obesity. The chapter concludes with a recent history of new guidelines for nutrition care in treating obesity.

#### **Literature Review Strategy**

Information for the literature review was gathered from journal articles, books, and dissertations. A literature review search was conducted using electronic databases, including Google Scholar, Proquest, and Pub Med, resulting in peer-reviewed articles in conjunction with a variety of terms related to this study. The search for literature was focused on the past 5 years but considered literature up to 15 years previously, given its importance and to indicate how trends and the subject matter has progressed. Keywords included *doctors* and *primary care physicians*, along with *weight management, nutrition counseling, dietary guidelines*, and *obesity* in various combinations. The literature gathered from the search was evaluated for the topic and methodology of the study. Themes that emerged from the research included PCPs' knowledge of nutrition, doctors' training in nutrition, physicians, and dietary counseling, delivering dietary counseling to

patients, health care education of nutrition, evidence of lack of training for current and future physicians, and nutrition intervention based on the HPM.

#### **Theoretical Foundation**

PCPs can play a vital role in fighting the rise in obesity using health promotion methods to impact weight management. Pender's (2011) HPM was designed to explore health care professionals' ability to influence and impact patients' behaviors to increase overall health. Pender's HPM can be used to predict effective factors in promoting healthy behaviors as well as barriers to promoting overall health (Kamran et al., 2014). This model can help evaluate the effectiveness of PCPs' efforts to influence patients' weight management during office visits. This educative model should be used by health care professionals to increase healthy behaviors especially when it comes to nutrition care (Khodaveisis et al., 2018. The HPM also provides insight in how PCPs help promote healthy eating habits through nutrition counseling to help patients manage their weight.

The HPM attempts to evaluate the interaction of patients' interpersonal thoughts and how they react to their physical environment (Pender et al., 2006). Pender (2011) suggested that the model provides insights into the way patients learn how to improve their health and then start to promote changes to achieve better health. The model framework includes the individual's overall social, biological, behavioral, and psychological factors that can help predict healthy outcomes (Feetham et al., 1996).

Three major components of the revised HMP model (Pender et al., 2011) help influence healthy behaviors: a person's own characteristics and experiences; self-efficacy and the individual's perceived benefits and barriers of actions; and behavioral outcomes

and desired health behavior, such as committing to an action plan. Individual characteristics and experiences can include circumstances such as biological factors as in family history of illness. Sociocultural factors can include specifics such as demographic factors. Perceived benefits and barriers can include perceived advantages of changing to a positive lifestyle behavior as well as perceived risk factors and consequences of modifying certain behaviors.

Self-efficacy is a person's ability and strength to complete a task or accomplish a goal (Ormrod, 2006). The self-efficacy construct was developed by Bandura in 1977 to help establish the control patients have in changing behaviors (Bandura, 1982). The goal of health promotion is to influence changed behaviors in patients to move as close to optimal health as possible. Pender's HPM model was first introduced as a tool for health professionals in helping to predict health behavior in patients such as nurses' cognitive influence on patients' exercise habits (Lee, 2001). Pender built on Bandura's social cognitive theory to help explain and predict behaviors that may promote a healthy lifestyle.

The HPM model (Pender, 2011) can help understand how PCPs are participating and influencing patients with nutrition care for weight management. By using this model, I designed this study to help identify a deeper insight into how PCPs can improve patients' fight against obesity, thus improving health outcomes. PCPs' participation in nutrition counseling can lead to behavioral changes in patients, resulting in a positive weight management, which can lead to better overall health.

Promoting healthy behaviors such as managing patients' weight through nutrition counseling is a major concern for health professionals. The findings from a study reviewing the impact of the HPM showed that this is an effective model to provide information for interventions and to develop research for improving patients' health-related behaviors (Heydari & Khorashadizadeh, 2014). These authors also posited that the HPM model is an appropriate theoretical framework for researchers studying how to improve overall health.

#### **Obesity Epidemic**

The WHO (2016) indicated that the number of people who are identified as obese has over doubled since 1980. This is consistent with a CDC (2015) report on a steady increase in obesity rates the last few decades. Obesity has been linked to more than 200 diseases including heart disease, Type 2 diabetes, some cancers, hypertension, and sleep apnea (CDC, 2015; Jensen et al., 2014). The obesity epidemic has significantly increased the rate of deaths by chronic illness (Aune et al., 2016). For the first time in history, life expectancies are predicted to decrease instead of increase, which could be a result of health challenges related to obesity (Jensen et al., 2013). The obesity problem is worldwide, and the United States is leading the way. Approximately two out of every three people in the United States are considered overweight or obese (Yang & Colditz, 2015). In their research, Jensen et al. (2014) found that as many as 80 million people in the United States are obese, and almost 80% are overweight, with health care costs nearing \$150 billion annually as a direct result of this health problem. The health

challenges are not only impacting American's life expectancy but also making an impact on the quality of life in the country (Kolotkin & Anderson, 2017).

Weight control can be vital to one's overall health and well-being. Americans' eating habits and lack of nutrition knowledge has affected the obesity epidemic and nutrition-related illness that accompany it. What Americans eat is the major contributing factor in controlling obesity and overall health (Eisenberg et al., 2015; National Health and Medical Research Council, 2013). Dietary factors are the most important aspect when it comes to illness and premature death in the United States (Murray et al., 2013). For example, diabetes, which has increased over 60% in recent decades, is often treatable with effective weight loss (Murray et al., 2013). The unhealthy foods Americans eat contribute to obesity, but a positive change in eating habits can help to restore a person's health. Researchers can address the obstacles and inconsistency that health professionals and the public face when determining what to eat to maintain a healthy lifestyle.

#### **Weight Management in Health Care**

The U.S. health care system could be key in addressing the issue of obesity in this country. The American Medical Association (2013) declared obesity as a chronic disease that enables the medical field to help address this health concern. Approximately 86% of adults visit a physician each year (Ashman et al., 2019). Physicians and other health professionals are typically considered at the forefront of delivering nutrition care for managing weight to patients; however, this interaction has been underused because of physician time constraints and their perceived overall knowledge of nutrition (Cass et al., 2014; Van Dillen et al., 2013). Many PCPs lack the specific education and training on

healthy nutrition and how to provide counseling to patients (Morris, 2014), and there is little consistency in PCPs' recommendations for dietary interventions or how they work with patients on weight management (Arora et al., 2015). Thus, obesity management in health care is complex and difficult.

New goals have been established for medical professionals to aid in the treatment of obesity. One example is nutrition counseling by health professionals, which was included in the Healthy People 2020 and new set goals were set for Health People 2030 (Griffith, 2021). These interactions have been shown to lead to health improvements. Aspects of nutrition care can include assessments, counseling, referrals, and direct dietary advice. Starting in 2000, the National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute recommended that all health providers provide support and guidance to overweight patients to aid them in establishing weight loss goals and losing weight. The USPSTF (2003) adapted guidelines for a variety of preventive measures that physicians can employ, such as screening all patients for obesity and offering nutrition care and counseling to combat the obesity epidemic. In a move to help physicians and patients address obesity during a doctor's visit, the American Care Act approved a provision that eliminated patients' out-of-pocket costs for obesity treatment, including initial screenings and nutrition care. The Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services (2011) has also claimed that obesity treatment can be a billable service for physicians, and it has encouraged behavioral therapy as an option. In 2010, the USPSTF recommended screening all adults for obesity and recommended that PCPs refer patients with a BMI of 30 kg/m<sup>2</sup> or higher to intensive, multicomponent behavioral interventions. The American Heart Association (2013) updated its guidelines

for primary care providers to assess patients for obesity and treatments, such as lifestyle interventions. Care providers should provide nutrition care for weight management during routine office visits (Bornhoetft, 2018). All these efforts in the health care community have been looked upon to have a positive impact on patients' weight management.

Despite the recommendations that PCPs provide patients nutrition care, most patients do not receive obesity screening, diagnosis, or nutrition counseling (Bleich, 2011). Xiao (2009) stated that, based on the new guidelines, doctors need to provide more nutrition advice and support for their patients. Still, there is a low level of preventative care and insufficient emphasis on doctors addressing nutritional needs and a lack of evidence-based guidelines to give their patients for weight management. The National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (2014) stated that physicians and other health care providers should provide weight loss programs and behavior treatment to help fight obesity.

An important focus in health professionals' preventive care of chronic illnesses is working with patients using current knowledge along with evidence-based interventions PCPs and other health care professionals should be able to provide adequate nutrition advice, as this reduces the risk of patients developing chronic conditions (Maderuelo-Fernandez, 2015). In their study of health care provider knowledge of diets and nutrition, Arora (2015) found health care providers, including PCPs, had limited or incorrect information when it concerned what to suggest to patients. As organizations update

guidelines on treating obesity, there appears to be a disconnect on physicians' knowledge and how they interact with patients.

#### **Physician Education**

PCPs spend many years in school, including 4 years of medical school and several years in residency. Adams et al. (2010) found that, on average, medical students had fewer than 20 hours of nutrition education during their 4 years in medical school, and most of this education was in basic courses, with few implications for everyday care of patients. Bruer et al. (1994) concluded that PCPs have not been given adequate education in the field of diet and nutrition to help patients fight obesity. There is a limited amount of nutrition information being taught in medical schools (Shils, 1994). A more recent study found that over 70% of medical schools provide less nutrition education than is required (Adams et al., 2015). PCPs' education and training in medical school can be an important part of working with obese patients.

The lack of education for PCPs on nutrition for weight management has led to changes in guidelines and curriculum for future doctors. Crowley et al. (2015) stated that almost 60% of medical students thought that their education in nutrition was insufficient. Spencer et al. (2006) revealed that medical students' confidence in nutrition declined every year they attended medical school. The findings suggest that less than a quarter of 4th-year medical student students believed they had the training to successfully counsel patients on nutrition for weight management (Spencer et al. 2006). This lack of useful education in nutrition counseling given to medical students may play a role if PCPs

attempt to engage in nutrition counseling as well as how they work with patients on addressing obesity.

The decline in medical student confidence concerning nutrition care has led to changes in medical school objectives and the training of future PCPs. The National Nutrition Monitoring and Related Research Act (1999) mandated that clinical weight management and nutrition care be added to the core curriculum of medical students and residents. The Medical Licensing Examination (USMLE; as cited in Hark, 2006) updated its curriculum and testing to include more nutrition content so medical schools would incorporate more education in nutrition care. The purpose of this change was to increase nutrition education in medical schools because of a congressional mandate to increase the quality of education to help fight obesity as well as increase in the number of doctors counseling their patients on nutrition (Van Horn, 2006). The initiative of the NAA proposed new, creative, and evidenced based approaches to integrate nutrition care into the medical schools' curriculum; however, this plan has not been evaluated for effectiveness in general practice (Crowley et al., 2015).

The education PCPs receive may contribute to whether nutrition is addressed with their patients. Hark (2006) found that educators who support making time for nutrition education in medical school can increase the frequency of care given to patients.

Nutrition courses integrated in medical school can have a positive impact on physician confidence in giving nutrition care to patients (St. Jeor, 2006). Heimburger (2010) indicated that PCPs should continue to be educated in new scientific approaches reflecting current research in nutrition to enhance their patients' ability to manage weight.

This continuing education should carry on after medical school, as new research in nutrition is always being done. Health care reform must include a more substantial attempt to train future physicians on nutrition to address new health system challenges that include obesity (Lenders et al., 2014). Dietary counseling for patients needs to be organized and assessed over all medical schools and residency programs because of the positive influence it can having on counseling patients (Khandelwal et al., 2017). Education on new guidelines on how physicians address nutrition with patients have continued to evolve and more research is needed to help explore the benefits to this care.

#### Physicians' Knowledge and Training of Nutrition Care

Once in practice, PCPs are in a unique position to work with patients on a routine basis to increase healthy outcomes. Devries (2014) concluded, however, that PCPs may be undertrained when it comes to nutrition care, which can be a major concern as poor diets and obesity play a large role in illnesses such as heart disease and diabetes. Kahn (2006) found that continuing education for nutrition is low among PCPs compared to most other health care workers, and it is these PCPs who could benefit the most from this knowledge. Morris (2014) stated that PCPs' lack of nutrition knowledge and training is a major concern for addressing obesity in primary care. Researchers have pointed to PCPs' lack knowledge of randomized controlled studies of nutrition and literature about managing patient weight and training on nutrition care guidelines to promote weight loss (Arora et al., 2015; Geller et al., 2018). On the other hand, ongoing nutrition education in medical school can relate to a higher rate of nutrition care from physicians (Crowly et al., 2016; Nestle & Baron, 2014). Nutrition care education is essential in improving PCPs

engagement in treating patients (Aggarwal et al., 2018). Continuing education in nutrition care could be effective in helping PCPs gain the knowledge and training needed to help patients fighting obesity.

#### **Physician Nutrition Counseling**

#### **Participation in Counseling**

Ideally PCPs would be the initial defense against disease and, in the general practice setting, the facilitators of dietary guidelines and nutrition counseling (Ball el al., 2010). PCPs engagement in nutrition counseling is a best practice for helping the fight against obesity and chronic illness. By addressing patients' behavioral choices, including eating habits and diets, physicians can help prevent many chronic illnesses. Yet evidence has suggested PCPs are not engaging in nutrition care as often as health organizations' guidelines suggest. Kushner (1995) helped to start a review of PCPs' participation efforts, knowledge of nutrition care, and barriers that limit this specific care during patients' visits. Data from 1996 to 2008 showed a significant reduction in weight-related nutrition counseling for overweight patients by PCPs (Kraschnewsk et al., 2013). Only approximately one in three PCPs provide dietary counseling for patients (Anis et al., 2004). According to Kraschnewski et al. (2013), nutrition counseling by PCPs has decreased significantly since the mid-1990s, while obesity levels have increased dramatically during this time frame. Khandelwal et al. (2018) found that internal residents who were training to be physicians reported a low nutrition counseling rate of 22%, a rate unchanged over the previous decade. The decrease in PCPs participating in nutrition counseling could have a significant impact on patients' weight management.

Overweight and obese patients can benefit from direct nutrition counseling from health care professionals including PCPs (Rose et al., 2013). Many PCPs have made only a limited effort to discuss nutrition with patients or provide nutrition counseling (Bock et al., 2012, Tai-Seale, 2008; Ma et al., 2009). McAlpine and Wilson (2007) found that only around 5% of patients were receiving nutrition care from their PCP. Similarly, Kraschnewski et al. (2013) indicated patients seen in 2007 and 2008 had a significantly lower chance of receiving weight loss counseling than a decade earlier. While obese patients are visiting their PCPs more often, the decrease in nutrition counseling during these visits may indicate a missed opportunity to help patients live a healthier lifestyle.

In contrast, even with the overall decline in nutrition counseling, some PCPs engage with their patients about nutrition to support weight management. Ahmed (2016) found a moderate increase in the frequency that patients receive nutrition care from their PCP in the past few years. Smith et al. (2011) concluded that most PCPs typically offer some type of intervention for weight management; however, most of the interventions do not offer nutrition guidelines or recent research to assist overweight patients. One key component of the lack of useful care for patients is the confusion in assessing which patients need specific nutrition care and how to offer the most beneficial nutrition advice to patients (Smith et al., 2011). With mixed results on how often PCPs engage in nutrition counseling, most scholars believe that this form of care is not at a high enough rate.

#### **Barriers to Counseling**

There are many barriers to PCPs and patients working together on weight management through nutrition counseling. Brown et al. (2006) suggested that both PCPs

and their patients believe it is the patient's own responsibility to have a healthy lifestyle including weight management; however, patients want nutrition care from their PCPs that directly relates to their health and chronic illnesses. PCPs have the task of treating and preventing obesity, as they typically have a long-term supervision role of their patients' health. Barriers to counseling can include insufficient tools and skills, a lack of knowledge, a limitation of time with each patient, and the physicians' belief that they may not make a difference in their patients' behavior (Woodruff et. al., 2016). All these barriers may impact the ability and effectiveness of PCPs' efforts to help patients through nutrition counseling.

There is no perfect approach to working with patients on weight management. PCPs have limited effective weight loss interventions proven to work for all patients in the primary care setting (Haire-Joshu & Klein, 2010). Physicians have few resources that have been scientifically proven to enhance weight control, which may prevent PCPs from counseling patients on interventions for weight loss (Tsai et al., 2010). Kolasa and Rickett (2010) stated that a lack of practical tools is a major barrier for nutrition care. Physicians could benefit from universal resources and guidelines to help them provide nutrition care.

Communication and rapport between patient and doctor may impact the effectiveness of a visit. Most PCPs have a long-term relationship with their patients; however, many PCPs lack knowledge of nutrition and have trouble communicating effectively while working with patients on a regular basis (Cox et al., 2011). It is easier for some physicians to address weight-related issues with and counsel the patients who

have a strong rapport or who have been seeing the physician for an extended period of time (Phelan et al., 2009). PCPs' insufficient time with patients decreases the ability to provide adequate, evidence-based dietary guidelines to help patients working on obesity issues. Time constraints and the increase in health issues of patients in primary care visits can impact the amount of time physicians have to work with patients on nutrition care and dietary changes (Chen et al., 2009).

Both residents and current PCPs have indicated they are unable to manage their patients' weight and obesity issues for several reasons (Epling et al., 2011). Low levels of nutrition counseling could be due to the PCPs' feeling of being ineffective in making a difference for patients in their practice (Leverence et al., 2007). The decrease in nutrition counseling rates could also be attributed to the PCPs' frustration with patients who do not follow the recommendations or use the tools given to them (Ruelaz et al., 2007). PCPs delivering nutrition counseling has been shown to be effective in most cases; however, significant barriers may be impacting this opportunity to help patients with weight - related issues (Kraschnewsk et al., 2013). Rose et al. (2013) stated that policymakers need to consider patient-facing groups, including PCPs, for additional and ongoing training in nutrition concerning weight management.

# **Impact on Patients**

The research on the outcome of patients receiving nutrition care for weight management has been mostly positive. Nutrition counseling by physicians has a significant impact on the dietary changes in patients (Wadden et al., 2013). Patients have a higher success rate of managing their weight when doctors address obesity with a focus

on nutrition and eating a healthier diet (Pool et al., 2014). Rose et al. (2013) reviewed 32 previous studies and found that health care professionals, including PCPs, who give nutrition care can positively impact their patients' ability to lose weight or to manage their weight. The review of studies suggested that even brief nutrition counseling sessions may play a role in patient weight. Pool et al. (2014) reported that when doctors discuss weight management, patients show significant weight loss.

Addressing patient weight concern can be a gateway to discussing nutrition and dietary habits. PCPs willingness to discuss nutrition advice and making dietary changes during patient visits may enhance the effort of these patients to become healthier. Patients who are directly counseled by PCPs on nutrition and weight loss are more likely to follow the advice and make dietary changes, compared to patients who are not counseled (Loureiro & Nayga, 2006). Obese patients were more likely to lose weight if the PCP first identified them as overweight and had a discussion on making dietary changes (Post et al., 2011). Nutrition advice from physicians can trigger patients to attempt weight loss strategies, which enhances the possibility of losing weight and improving their overall health (Lewis et al., 2013).

Some PCPs use behavior counseling for nutrition care to help improve patients' weight loss interventions during visits. PCPs' behavioral counseling can help patients manage or lose weight effectively (Rose et al., 2013). Maderuelo-Fernandez et al. (2015) indicated that physicians who conduct frequent nutrition behavioral counseling sessions can help their patients make moderate improvements in their day-to-day eating habits.

Physicians who use behavior nutrition counseling in a collaborative positive manner can initiate weight loss for most patients on a day-to-day basis (Pollak et. al, 2010)

Patients typically visit their PCP to help address illnesses that are a direct result of being overweight or obese. More than 50% of overweight patients were found to not receive any nutrition care or counseling from their PCP to help lose weight (Ko et al., 2008). Bleich et al. (2011) reported that obese patients, including ones with a higher risk of weight-related health issues, are less likely to receive nutrition care. Health care providers, including PCPs, could be missing opportunities to address obesity at an early stage. PCPs who experience barriers to helping patients manage their weight can look to outside resources to effectively treat obesity patients.

#### Referrals

PCPs who do not have the ability to perform nutrition care may have the option to refer patients to other health professionals, such as dieticians, to help obese patients (Crowley, 2012). Combining physician nutrition care and referrals, along with interventions in the community, and approved commercial weight-loss plans may be the best approach to fighting obesity (Hartmann-Boyce, 2015). Allen et al. (2015) stated that physician involvement in monitoring patients' obesity measurements is a small part of the referral process to weight management, and programs could add to the attendance and overall participation of patients. PCPs also show a higher rate of addressing nutrition if they have a referral option available to them (Wynn et al., 2010). Referring patients to dietitians could be a strategy for PCPs who do not think they can effectively help patients with nutrition.

#### **Guidelines for Nutrition Care**

Health organizations and medical practices updated guidelines for nutrition care as the obesity epidemic continues to rise. Nutrition counseling is a best practice for helping physicians treat obesity (Bray et al., 2013). The U.S. Preventive Services Task Force updated its dietary guidelines in 2012 and more recently in 2018, with guidance that PCPs should provide interventions for overweight patients (Leblanc et al., 2018). The Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services (2014) pushed for medical professionals including PCPs to participate in intense behavioral counseling for patients that were obese. The Obesity Medicine Association (as cited in Segar et al., 2017) included nutrition counseling as part of its treatment plan for overweight patients. While guidelines are being updated to help physicians treat obesity, there are questions into how these professionals are adapting to these changes.

PCPs can experience challenges with the implementation of new dietary guidelines and treatments for patients' health and weight management (Chan et al., 2017). There appears to be a gap between PCPs' ability to provide nutrition counseling and their knowledge of evidence-based nutrition research and the current guidelines (Crowley et al., 2016; Seger et al., 2017). The changing dietary guidelines for a weight management and nutrition care can be confusing medical professionals and can add to the already list of obstacles to helping patients.

#### **Summary**

PCPs can positively impact their patients' ability to manage weight. The evidence supports PCPs influence on patients through nutrition counseling to enhance their healthy

lifestyle (Post et al. 2011; Rose et al, 2013; Xia, 2009). New guidelines support the need for PCPs to engage in nutrition care with patients; however, there are many barriers to this form of medical care. Even with new guidelines for PCPs, there is a low level of participation in nutrition care during doctors' visits (Antognoli et al. 2014). The barriers to this support include lack of time during appointments for PCPS, lack of rapport with patients, and lack of training and knowledge in nutrition (Hebert et al. 2012; Morris, 2014; Shiffman et al. 2009). There is no established training for PCPs to work with patients on nutrition care, and how this counseling is taking place during appointments is unclear (Haire-Johnson & Klein, 2010; Tsai, 2010).

In addition to providing in this chapter a literature-search strategy and the conceptual framework of the HMB model, I examined the literature around PCPs' change in guidelines, knowledge of nutrition, education and training they receive, and barriers to working with patients on nutrition care. The purpose of this study is to examine how PCPs are working with their patients on nutrition counseling and from what resources they gain their knowledge and tools to help patients manage their weight. In Chapter 3, the methodology of the study, including the research design and rationale, as well as ethical issues are discussed.

#### Chapter 3: Research Method

#### Introduction

The obesity epidemic has reached epic proportions as the number of obese people in the world has tripled in the last few decades (WHO, 2020). Experts have now considered obesity a disease needing treatment from the medical world, including doctors participating in nutrition care for weight management (Fujiola, 2015). Studies have shown that nearly two-thirds of Americans are considered obese or overweight, as it is estimated that over 200 million Americans are fighting this epidemic (CDC, 2016). With over 200 major diseases being linked to obesity, health professionals in primary care are seen as the forefront to addressing obesity (Bowen et al., 2019). Obese and overweight patients should receive nutrition care in primary health care (Bornhoetft, 2018; Hayes et al., 2017). More doctors, specifically PCPs, need to consistently work with patients on nutrition (Petrin et al., 2017); however, there are many obstacles for PCPs to adequately participate in meaningful, supportive care for obese patients (Antognoli et al., 2016). There appears to be a lack of research on how PCPs work with patients on nutrition for weight management, as well as where these PCPs gain their knowledge of nutrition (Seger et al., 2017).

The purpose of this qualitative case study was to explore the experiences of PCPs working with their patients on weight management through nutrition counseling. Other areas explored included where PCPs obtain their knowledge of nutrition and guidelines to treat obesity. Chapter 3 provides an outline of the methodology for this research study and includes the purpose of the study, the design and its rationale, research questions, a

description of the interview procedures, and interview questions. The resulting information provides an outline for future data collection. Ethical issues and data collection are introduced in this section.

# **Research Design and Rationale**

The following research questions were examined in this study:

RQ1: What nutrition counseling for weight management do PCPs provide to their patients?

RQ2: Where do PCPs obtain their knowledge of nutrition care for weight management?

RQ3: What are PCPs' current views on the guidelines to treat patients on weight management?

The central phenomenon of this study was the experiences PCPs have in providing nutrition counseling for weight management for patients on a regular basis. PCPs can play a vital role in fight against obesity, starting with addressing weight management to patients who are overweight or obese. These PCPs can address lifestyle changes, including nutrition counseling, to help patients create a healthier outcome. The USPSTF 2018 guidelines recommended that physicians participate in dietary counseling for patients because of the positive benefits in fighting obesity (as cited in Leblanc et al., 2018). There is little information on the experience of counseling sessions between physicians and patients or what is being delivered during appointments (Khandelawl et al., 2017).

One major issue for physicians' ability to deliver effective nutrition information to patients is the knowledge base gained in medical school and enhanced by continuing education. Research has shown an increasing recognition of physicians' lack of training in nutrition and lack of understanding of how to treat obesity and prevent illnesses associated with obesity (Adams et al., 2015). Because little information exists on how PCPs work with patients on nutrition, there is a need to have an overall understanding of how physicians gain their knowledge on nutrition care. Specifically, more information is needed about how PCPs treat obesity without significant training in medical school or postgraduate education (Lenders et al., 2014). In this study, I explored the personal experiences of physicians' participation in nutrition care and provided insight into where these PCPs are obtaining knowledge for treating patients. I also investigated PCPs' views on nutrition care in general practice and updated guidelines from health organizations in the treatment of obesity.

There are three major methods researchers use to create a study design: quantitative, qualitative, and mixed methods. A qualitative case study can be used to explore a specific phenomenon with a variety of data sources. In a qualitative study, the researcher conducts interviews with a small number of participants to understand their experiences. Qualitative case studies are valuable for health sciences researchers to evaluate programs and develop interventions for health care professionals (Baxon, 2008).

A qualitative study was chosen to gain the personal experiences and in-depth data from PCPs on how they influence patient weight management through nutrition counseling. This study approach allowed me to gain more insights on the experiences of

the PCPs on a day-to-day basis. I conducted interviews from a small number of PCPs who agreed to participate in the study. There are several types of qualitative designs, including case studies, phenomenological, and grounded theory studies. The case study model is best to use when the researcher wants to answer the "how" and "why" of a certain real-life phenomenon (Yin, 2017). In this case study, I explored how PCPs work with patients on nutrition care as well how they obtain their knowledge of nutrition.

#### Role of the Researcher

The role of researcher is to conduct the study without bias and to keep personal views and perceptions from impacting the research. Rights of all participants were protected. I minimized any outside variables or personal opinions on weight management and nutrition counseling by maintaining a journal of personal thoughts and perceived notions from the interviews; the goal was to remove potential bias. The researcher was also the interviewer. Any potential participant who had a relationship with me was not included in the study. My experience in working with PCPs and expertise in nutrition was minimized as much as possible during the study. Bracketing was used throughout the study and when analyzing the interview data to focus on only the presented information and suspend any judgment from the researcher (see Sorsa et al., 2013). Being aware of any potential bias during a qualitative study and eliminating the bias aided in obtaining data for intent of the research.

# **Participant Selection**

For the purposes of this study, PCPs were full-time employees working in hospital and clinic settings from several states in the Midwest. The PCPs were expected

to see adult patients on a regular basis and be board-certified. Recruitment began with me contacting connections within the medical field who had access to PCPs. The first few participants were predominately local physicians and associates of my connections in local clinic and hospital settings. Because I focused on PCP experiences as independent practitioners, supervisor or site permission was not required. The search began in a midwestern metropolitan area; approximately one-third to one-half the total number of participants were from this area. The recruitment expanded to other midwestern states through referrals from these physicians. This can be explained as snowball sampling, which is a type of convenience sampling. Convenience sampling can be described as gaining participants in a study by accessibility and availability to the researcher (Sedgwick, 2013). To qualify for this study, the PCPs were required to see adult patients regularly and have completed residency. Years of experience as a PCP varied from subject to subject as well as how many years they had been at their current practice.

# **Sampling Strategy**

The first interviewees included PCPs serving in local clinics and hospitals and who were among my contacts in the medical field. I obtained email addresses for PCPs from these contacts and connections in the medical field. Contact with PCPs was first made through email, and the prospective interviewees were sent the introductory email (Appendix A) along with the consent information Participants replied to the email giving their agreement to participate in the study after reading the consent form. After this agreement, interviews were scheduled for a convenient time for the participant.

After the first few interviews were conducted, I began using snowball sampling, which is a method of gaining further participants by asking the interviewee for a potential new participant in their network. This method essentially grows the sample size as if it were a snowball gaining size as it rolls (Suri, 2011). Snowball sampling made sense in this study, as most PCPs have a large network of colleagues, associates, and former students. Only PCPs who saw predominately adults were recruited. Demographic information was collected (Appendix B) before the interview questions were started. This provided time to build rapport with the PCP.

## Sample Size

Sixteen PCPs were interviewed as saturation occurred. Saturation can be described as participants failing to add or detailing new information to enhance the understanding of the phenomenon. Typically, qualitative studies have been found to reach saturation in between six and 12 in-depth interviews (Guest et al. 2006).

Participants are expected to share similar experiences in certain cases, which would gain saturation before or by the 12th interview.

## Criteria for Participation in the Study

The PCPs were required to be board-certified and licensed to practice medicine in their respective state and be currently employed. It was assumed the participants were board certified as this is a requirement to being employed at a clinic or hospital setting. Because it has been established that Americans have a high rate of obesity, it was assumed that PCPs would be interacting with patients who could benefit from weight management on a

regular basis. I asked questions about the personal experiences of the PCPs; their identity and place of employment were kept private to help with confidentiality. During the outreach email to prospective participants, confidentiality was addressed.

#### Instrumentation

Demographic information was collected during the phone interview.

Demographic information included gender and age of the participant, how long they had been working as a PCP, and if they were employed in a hospital or clinic setting. Data were collected through interviews with a semi structured protocol asking open-ended questions. The same format of questions was presented to each participant; however, participants were given the opportunity to guide the conversation, a best practice for qualitative approaches. Interview questions (Appendix A) were developed from reviewing previous literature and discussions with current physicians on nutrition care for patients. An interview protocol was developed with follow-up questions for initial answers to the main research questions. Committee members, who had expertise in health psychology, reviewed the questions and approved the interview questions and protocol. I followed the same interview process with each PCP interview to enable establishing validity and deducing themes from codes to accurately describe PCP experiences. Participants were able to describe their own experiences and views on nutrition care for weight management as well as where they gained their knowledge of nutrition. Further questions addressed new obesity treatment guidelines for patient care. Follow-up questions for each individual question were asked to the participants with a natural flow.

Participants were encouraged to answer questions honestly and openly and were given the freedom to discuss what they felt was important in the topic questioned.

Participants had the right to end the interview at any time during the phone conversation. Participants could skip a question if they chose. The interview process took approximately 20 minutes, and the 16 interviews took place over a 2-month timeframe.

# Procedures For Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection

Semi structured, one-on-one, in-depth interviews with primary PCPs were conducted to understand how PCPs work with their patients on nutrition counseling for weight management as well as the strategies these doctors provided to patients. The interview included a series of questions and follow-up questions I developed to allow the participant to include any thoughts, insights, or experiences. The list of questions and follow-up questions are included in Appendix A. Interviews investigated where PCPs obtained their knowledge on nutrition, including new guidelines for the treatment of obesity in health care.

The interviews were scheduled within 4 weeks of the PCP's agreement to participate. Interviews were transcribed verbatim by a transcription service *REV Call Recorder*. After the interview, the transcription was checked to ensure accuracy of the data collection. Participants were emailed a copy of the transcription and asked if the information was represented accurately, as well as with if there were any questions or further comments they wanted to add. The participants had 15 days to respond to the transcript email to comment on the data. If no correspondence was returned from the email with the participants' transcriptions, I assumed the information was accurate. In the

transcript email, the participants were thanked for their participation and asked if they would like a follow-up conversation to the interview or study overall. All interviews were confidential and recorded material along with transcripts were considered confidential.

## **Data Analysis Plan**

Data analysis can be described as taking data and transferring it into a story and gaining insight into the interpretation of the story. The audio and print interviews were reviewed a second time to obtain clear understanding of resulting themes, from which a summary was created. Coding can be described as data being reduced into groups of themes that explain the research questions of the study (Creswell, 2007). I used an Excel spreadsheet to manage and shape the data collected. Based on the data collected from the questions, I categorized each of the answers to the research questions presented. After analyzing each answer, I looked across the data to create themes. The thematic coding steps included immersing myself into the data, classifying the data according to the content, and finally identifying themes that emerged from the data. Analyzing the data started with taking each transcript and categorizing for concepts and then grouping each category to help address each research question. Codes were determined and identified for each interview question and linked to the three research questions presented.

I conducted the thematic coding, which was based on trends identified from the responses of the PCPs. I looked for common themes from physicians on their experiences working their patients on weight management. An example is physicians' inconsistency in where they obtained nutrition information. Finally, I identified themes of PCPs addressing weight management guidelines for treating obesity. The analysis of data

provided me with outlining themes during the comparative analysis. These themes and concepts were grouped into categories to address gaps in previous research to help understand patterns of PCPs' experiences. Discrepant cases or unexpected findings were attempted to be explained and used to identify outlining criteria to strengthen findings in the study.

To improve validity for this study, an outside researcher independently analyzed the data. She reviewed all transcripts and analyzed them through coding and then generated themes. The independent researcher used an Excel spread sheet to categorize the data and look for common findings for each research question. These themes were integrated to my findings to generate the final themes that are discussed in Chapter 4.

#### **Trustworthiness**

The semi-structured interviews were conducted over the phone to maximize availability and minimize burden for the PCPs. I personally conducted all telephone interviews. To ensure validity of the results in the data analysis, personal views and biases were not presented during the interview or study. I minimized outside variables or personal opinions on weight management and nutrition by maintaining a journal of perceived notions from the interviews to help reduce any bias. Bracketing was used when analyzing the interview data to focus on only the presented information. Self-reflexivity was exercised throughout the interview process for credibility and to minimize the researcher's own bias and thoughts and stay true to the participants' insight into the subject matter. Telephone interviews were recorded and then transcribed after the interview process.

I reviewed all transcribed data for accuracy and made any necessary edits to improve validity. Member checks were used during a follow-up with each interviewee to ensure the answers were interpreted accurately. Upon receiving the summary of findings, the participants were asked if the results accurately reflect their answers and experiences. Recording the interviews helped limit any factors that impacted the accuracy of the interviews such as distractions, note taking errors, and possibly researcher bias. Eliminating these distractions and transcribing the interviews improved confirmability (Elo et al. 2014). I provided a series of follow-up questions during the interviews to allow the participant to include any thoughts, insights, or experiences. The list of questions and follow-up questions are included in Appendix A.

I was responsible for data collection and data analysis. Trustworthiness was established by a committee member performing an audit for the coding and themes to help strengthen confidence in the results. A fellow researcher at Walden University with expertise in qualitative research was used for this analysis.

An external researcher from outside of the dissertation committee analyzed the data independently. These independent findings were integrated with my findings and addressed in Chapter 4 to help establish validity of the emergent themes. The data from the study was triangulated with previous research on the topic of each research question presented. Data were coded and matched with recent research studies to help determine validity as the new findings were to build upon previous research. For example, recent research on PCPs participation in nutrition care was evaluated with the themes that are presented by the findings given during the interview process.

#### **Ethical Procedures**

The study was designed to limit any harm to the human subjects or place of employment. Risks were minimal since questions were not sensitive or invasive; benefits include better understanding of PCPs experiences in working with patients to enhance future health outcomes for patients. The study followed ethical protocols and gained compliance with the institutional review board (IRB) guidelines.

Participation was voluntary, and privacy was assured for all PCPs who were interviewed. Participants and place of employment was kept confidential, and participants had the right to withdraw from the study at any time. The identity of the PCPs as well as the interviews were maintained with strict confidentiality. This information was included on the consent form participants filled out before the interviews. Data were kept in locked files during the study and protected by the researcher. The names were removed from each audio session and replaced with numbers to ensure confidentiality of each interviewee. The data will be destroyed after 3 years by the researcher.

## Summary

This chapter outlined the methodology and research design, along with a rationale for the reasons qualitative research was used to collect and code the data collected. The PCPs in this study were chosen through convenience sampling and then snowball sampling. After initially being contacted the participants received a consent form to review before the interview. The phone interviews were recorded and reviewed to find common themes to help answer the research questions on nutrition counseling and how

physicians address guidelines for treating patients on weight management. Chapter 4 presents the thematic codes and analysis from the data collection.

## Chapter 4: Results

#### Introduction

Physicians are in an ideal position to help patients with weight management (Campbell-Sherer, 2016). Overall, physicians have an inconsistent approach to nutrition care and experience several obstacles in working with patients on weight management, including lack of knowledge of nutrition and lack of resources for patients (Bornoeft, 2018). More examination of the barriers and ways to help support physicians in helping fight obesity is needed. The purpose of this qualitative study was to explore and examine PCPs working with patients on nutrition care for weight management and where they obtain their knowledge of nutrition care. The findings can help support physicians who are working with patients on nutrition care to help fight obesity. The following research questions guided the study.

RQ1: What nutrition counseling for weight management do PCPs provide to their patients?

RQ2: Where do PCPs obtain their knowledge of nutrition and current guidelines for weight management?

RQ3: What are PCPs' current views on the guidelines to treat patients on weight management?

This chapter includes detailed information on data collection. Demographic information of participants is described. Themes that emerged from the data are presented in detail. The IRB approved the study (#02-23-21-0057437).

## **Pilot Study**

After IRB approval, two practice interviews were performed with physicians a week prior to starting the interview process. The purpose of these interviews was to gain comfort with the interview process and recording and to test the protocol to ensure ample information was collected to address the research questions. No changes to the protocol were needed after the piloted interviews. Sixteen physicians participated in the main study, and all interviews were recorded and transcribed.

# **Demographic Information**

Of the 16 physicians, 10 were female. Nine indicated that they worked in a hospital setting, while seven indicated they worked in a clinic setting. Most of the participants (63%) were over the age of 40. Most participants (75%) reported having over 10 years of experience being a physician.

Participant Characteristics

Table 1

Participant Characteristics						
Participant #	Age	Gender	Years of	Setting		
	category		experience			
1	41-50	M	>10	Clinic		
2	31-40	M	21-30	Clinic		
3	41-50	F	>10	Hospital		
4	31-40	F	11-20	Clinic		
5	31-40	F	11-20	Hospital		
6	31-40	F	11-20	Hospital		
7	41-50	F	11-20	Hospital		
8	41-50	M	11-20	Hospital		
9	41-50	F	11-20	Clinic		
10	31-40	M	>10	Clinic		
11	>30	F	>10	Clinic		
12	41-50	F	11-20	Hospital		
13	< 50	M	21-30	Hospital		
14	41-50	F	11-20	Hospital		
15	< 50	M	21-30	Clinic		
16	41-50	F	11-20	Clinic		

#### **Data Collection**

Data were collected from 16 physicians. After receiving the initial email with the consent form, each participant responded to the email with "I consent." At this time, they filled out the demographic information and set up a time for the phone interview.

Demographic information included sex, age, whether they worked in a hospital or clinic setting, and years as a physician. Interviews were completed over the phone, and each was recorded and transcribed. Participants were reminded of the information on informed consent for participation along with being reminded the interview was being recorded.

Each interview included the same series of questions described in Chapter 3. Each interview lasted approximately 20 minutes. The recordings were transcribed for data analysis and purposes of member checking and analyzed to help establish credibility.

Participants were asked three separate comprehensive questions based on the research questions established for the study. Each question had one or two follow-up probing questions as described in Chapter 3 (see Appendix A).

## **Data Analysis**

Initial codes were based on the protocol. Transcribed data were read multiple times to help ensure accuracy and to start identifying initial codes and themes. The responses from each transcription were coded by research question. Once each of the research questions were individually analyzed, I then looked at the coded data across all research questions to identify themes from that emerged from the overall analysis.

First, I present the result of the analysis by research question. Following this is a description of the themes that emerged from the overall analysis. The three themes are (a)

physicians use a wide variety of sources for nutrition care for patients, (b) physicians address sugar intake with patients for weight management, and (c) physicians often refer patients to outside health professionals for future care for obesity.

# **RQ1:** What Nutrition Counseling for Weight Management Do PCPs Provide to Their Patients?

The first research question aimed to identify if the physician worked on nutrition care with patients. The data indicated that 12 out of the 16 (75%) physicians interviewed engaged with patients on nutrition care for weight management. Participant 3 included, "Nutrition wraps around a lot of different health care issues so it's actually a constant topic and something patients typically have little knowledge on." Several physicians discussed that nutrition came up during the patient visits due to the health benefits of improving their diets. Participant 1 shared, "The patient could be seen for something like a sore throat, but they are also diabetic and overweight, and nutrition would come up when addressing those health concerns with patients." Physicians added that patients' goals in becoming healthier also resulted in nutrition discussions. Participant 9 said, "It usually comes down to goals the patient has, and a general rule about diet is one of the first things to discuss with almost everybody."

The physicians talked about the kinds of discussions they have with their patients. Most (N = 11, 69%) discussed what types of foods to eat during visits, and most (N = 10, 63%) discussed different types of specific diets, including the Mediterranean and Dash diets. Participant 4 said, "If patients were interested in diets such as the Mediterranean diet, you can dive into the different areas to see where they can make changes and what

might be manageable for them." The term *anti-inflammatory* diets came up several times during the discussions on specific diets. Participant 16 added,

A lot of patients don't even think that their diet is correlated with their inflammation or things such as joint pain, so I end up bringing these diets up but on a superficial level. I would say I take bits and pieces of popular diets to help patients with learning nutrition.

Most physicians discussed sugar intake with patients. Just over half (N = 9, 57%) addressed some version of sugar intake with patients wanting to work on weight management. Participant 4 expressed, "I try to address sugary drinks or any sugar liquids they're consuming immediately."

Physicians often referred patients to outside resources to address nutrition. Most (N = 11, 69%) discussed referring patients to either a dietitian or nutritionist. Participant 8 stated, "Once patients get to a point where they are ready to make changes, then we have other conversations about resources including touching base with our dieticians that we have in our clinic." Participant 6 related, "When my patients ask me about weight loss, I would generally refer them to the weight loss clinic and their program." Referring patients to outside resources can be an important piece in helping the medical field address obesity. Participant 2 said, "Luckily, I do have nutritionists who can sit down with a patient for an hour and talk about nutrition and they can be very individualized and have the patients start a journal on everything they eat and drink."

Participant 10 went in depth with the value of working with nutritionists on the psychological impact of nutrition care and included,

For nutritionists, it's really more of a behavior support rather than counting macronutrients, carbohydrates, or proteins. Its more support on how to deal with stress or when you are bored at work and want to eat. The psychological aspect of nutrition care is huge.

# **RQ2:** Where Do PCPs Obtain Their Knowledge of Nutrition and Current Guidelines for Weight Management?

The second research question involved learning where physicians gained their knowledge of nutrition care. The first major finding was that only two out of 16 (12.5%) discussed getting adequate information from medical school. Participant 12 stated, "There is not a lot of education about nutrition for doctors." Participant 2 also shared, "Do you mean no training – there was no training in medical school at all." Participant 10 said, "We didn't receive any formal training through medical or residency, and I don't remember any nutrition training aside from managing tube feeds and similar things like that in residency." Participant 7 exemplified the lack of nutrition education and said,

Nutrition care should be a lot more part of the curriculum than it is because I believe a lot of the stuff that we are seeing in practice is way after the fact. Some patients have been living with poor lifestyle choices for a long time so I think when it comes to education, for sure, I think preventative medicine and nutrition should be a bigger part of the actual curriculum.

Just over half of the participants (N = 9, 56%) had some level of personal interest in nutrition themselves. They obtained nutrition information as a personal interest for themselves or their family. Physicians who wanted to learn how to be healthier through

their diet and nutrition may be more suitable to help patients because there is a lack in formal training in medical school. Participant 4 stated,

I've always been more health conscious, so I read articles, or watch videos on topics and its normally about nutrition because that is interesting to me. The medical journal stuff is pretty lame and some even still talk about low fat diets.

Participant 16 explained, "I have a special interest in it myself, so I can refer patients to look at resources or even consider looking at their diets." Participant 10 included,

I was lucky as I was an athlete in college and my wife is really awesome in regard to healthy eating, so I learned a lot from her and from college athletics and it just kind of evolved over time from there.

Just over half (N = 9, 56%) used online resources to obtain knowledge for nutrition care. Online resources included podcasts, YouTube videos, and social media content; all provided information to help gain knowledge useful for working with patients regarding nutrition. Participant 10 stated,

So, I listen to a couple of podcasts for medicine, and they have a nutrition topic every couple of episodes which is really helpful. They cover a lot of your core topics in nutrition, stuff like interacts with foods and certain drugs so information is out there, you just need to conscious about it.

Participant 14 explained, "I listen to a podcast on weight loss for busy physicians which sort of adopts ideas from cognitive behavior therapy and the obesity code." Participant 12 added to this sediment,

I have become friends with different podcasters and my dream is to create a course on my own that people can use as a tool to learn what they can do to manage their obesity and all the metabolic health syndromes that go along with that.

Participant 1 described his use of podcasts combined with reading medical journals and said,

Nowadays I will listen to a lot of podcasts initially for something on nutrition and then I might go and read about it further in medical journals especially if patients have questions on something specific for a diet that I'm not aware of.

Physicians seemed to rely on personal experience to help educate and work with patients.

Half the participants (N = 8, 50%) discussed obtaining knowledge from peer-reviewed literature, which has been established as the most credible resource when it comes to the medical field. Participant 15 supported the use of peer reviewed literature and said, "I mostly use medical journals including JAMA." This finding provides evidence of an inconsistent approach on where physicians obtain nutrition knowledge. Participant 13 stated,

In all honestly it is very rare that I get anything from any scientific journal per se, other than if it relates to a disease such as vitamin deficiency or some relationship to COVID-19. I typically just get nutrition information from the Internet and basically just the layman's literature such as magazines and things like that.

Participant 13 affirmed, "I'm not getting any different channels of information just because I'm a physician. So, the information I obtain is literally where the public goes for

it. There is no specific curriculum." There appears to be evidence of a variety of ways and resources for physicians to gain nutrition knowledge. Physicians do not always prefer to gain information from primary medical resources. This also presents a legitimate question on the reliability of sources physicians are using to help patients with nutrition care.

# **RQ3:** What Are PCPs' Current Views on the Guidelines to Treat Patients on Weight Management?

Six out of 16 (37.5%) physicians answered that they had knowledge or reviewed any recent guidelines on nutrition care for patients. The ones who did discuss guidelines concluded that more research and understanding on how to help patients is needed.

Participant 1 said,

I feel like more research needs to be done, as most of the guidelines are not very specific and there's a lot of limited information and a lot of bearing opinions especially when it comes to diets and guidelines for physicians. There is also a lot of new medications for weight loss and so many different plans for weight loss.

Participant 10 supported the need for better guidelines as they included,

Looking historically, there was a big push toward fat-free foods that really did not go well because they just switch calories to sugar. Looking back at the 80s when everything was like, "Oh, fat-free, fat-free, fat-free" and the guidelines pushed tons of sugar on everybody and now it turns out that maybe fats weren't as bad as we thought.

Other participants who acknowledged they reviewed guidelines for nutrition care indicated that more guidelines are needed in more areas such as economic status and culture factors. Participant 3 said,

We actually do a group that focuses on nutrition, so we discuss updates on what we've read or what new guidelines there are on nutrition. I think the guidelines can be challenging because I think they also have to vary based on income level because eating healthy and having a nutritious diet can be expensive. I think additional guidelines of applying real life scenario on how to make healthy choices when you do not have the monetary means or have the time to necessary cook.

Participant 7 exemplified this by saying, "The fact is there is other social economical factor surrounding me in asking someone to eat well." Participant 5 included, "I think the biggest challenge would be how to work with patients with different budgets. How do you actually stretch your 20\$ at the grocery store when you need to?"

## **Emerging Themes**

To create emerging themes, I took the coded data per each research question and looked across all research questions to identify common themes from the participants.

Codes were analyzed across all research questions and grouped into three major themes.

Then the independent researcher's findings were interpreted and integrated with my own.

In general, the themes were consistent across the two analysts with the exception of some small variations.

Theme 1: Physicians Use a Wide Variety of Resources for Nutrition Care for Patients

Table 2 shows the codes mentioned by each participant.

Table 2

Codes Supporting Theme #1 Participant Adequate Medical **Podcasts** Social Professional # information journals media conferences from (Facebook medical school Instagram) 1 X X 2 X 3 X 4 X 5 X X 6 X 7 X X 8 X X 9 X X 10 X X X X 11 X X X 12 13 14 X X 15 X 16 X

Physicians use a variety of resources of nutrition information to address weight management with patients. Most sources were not peer reviewed literature but online sources that may or may not always be credible. Participant 10 said

I listen to a couple of podcasts, and they have a nutrition topic every couple of episodes.

Participant 12 included

I listen to podcasters and have become friends with podcasters and my dream is create a course on my own that people can use." Table 2 demonstrates that physicians do not always gain nutrition information from best sources.

Theme 2: Physicians Address Sugar Intake With Patients for Weight Management

Table 3 shows for each participant the mentioned of the each of the codes.

**Table 3**Codes Supporting Theme #2

Participant #	Physicians addressing drinks with sugar content	Physicians discussing low sugar diets	Physicians discussing overall calorie intake	Physicians discussing medical treatment such as surgery or medication
1		X		X
2	X			
2 3		X		
4 5	X	X	X	X
	X	X		
6				
7		X		
8	X			
9	X			
10	X	X		
11		X		
12	X			
13	X	X		
14	X			
15		X	X	
16		X		

Over consumption of sugar was seen as a major problem for overweight patients by physicians. Participant 4 said, "I try to address sugary drinks they are consuming immediately when we meet". Participant 3 included, "I talk to patients on sugar particularly soda". Physicians tend to focus on sugar in their counseling of patients rather

then medical treatments or medication. Participant 2 added, "There are just certain habits that people have such as they drink too much soda. This is a huge thing for me because it drives me crazy, so I'll probably tell patients to try and cut down sugar by half and star with that". Participant 4 include, "I start by referring to a nutritionist or dietician or at least discuss trying a medication. If patients are gaining weight for several years in a row, I will talk to them about bariatric surgery. I don't like to, but if they're not going to help themselves..."

Theme 3: Physicians Often Refer Patients to Outside Health Professionals for Future Care for Obesity

Table 4 shows for each participant the mentioned of the each of the codes.

Table 4

Codes Supporting Theme #3 Physicians Participant Physicians **Physicians** discussing have some referring out to dietitians or overall lifestyle reluctance in nutritionists changes addressing weight 1 2 X 3 X X 4 X X 5 X 6 X X 7 8 X 9 X 10 X 11 12 X X 13 14 X 15 16 X

Physician's lack of knowledge of specific guidelines and training for weight management has led to patients being referred to more specialized health professionals to combat obesity. Participant 7 included, "I'm limited in knowledge, and the conversation on nutrition ends up being fairly general, so we do a lot of referrals to our nutrition clinic." Participant 8 included, "Once a patient is ready to make changes, we discuss resources including dietitians that we have in our clinic." Participant 2 said, "I have nutritionists who can sit down with a patient for an hour and talk about nutrition."

## **Evidence of Trustworthiness**

In Chapter 3, I proposed that, to ensure validity during the data analysis, any personal views and biases were minimized during the interview or data analysis. To minimize bias, I used a process of self-reflexivity by keeping a journal of my own personal beliefs and thoughts of nutrition care during the interview process. Bracketing was used when analyzing the interview data to focus on only the presented information.

To improve validity, transcribed data were reviewed for accuracy and edited when necessary. Member checking was also performed with a follow-up email to each participant to ensure the participant answers were transcribed as accurately as possible. I was responsible for the interviews, data collection, and data analysis, which helped maintain accuracy. Trustworthiness was established by a committee member reviewing the coding to help strengthen confirmability of the data. An external researcher from outside the dissertation committee analyzed the data independently, thus lending validity to the findings. The data was triangulated with previous research on the research

questions to help determine validity of the new findings. This integration of the literature into previous research is described in Chapter 5.

## **Summary**

The key findings and overarching themes in the data analysis included most physicians interviewed work with patients on some nutrition care for weight management. These physicians discuss what foods to consume for overall health, different types of diets for patients to try, and the impact of sugar in their patients' diet. Other findings provided evidence that these physicians obtain their information from a wide variety of places including online resources, pod casts, peer reviewed literature and non-peer reviewed literature such as magazines which can question the reliability of sources physicians are using to help support patients on their nutrition. This inconsistent approach of where physicians gain nutrition information was a major theme. Only 6 out of 16 of the participants appear to keep up to date with guidelines on nutrition care which can add to the question of reliability of information physicians give out to patients.

Chapter 5 will include the purpose of the study and will compare these results to the literature reviewed in Chapter 2. The comparisons with help extend the knowledge of how physicians work with patients on nutrition care and where these physicians gain their knowledge to help fight obesity. The findings will also be interpreted for the context of the theoretical framework discussed in earlier chapters. The limitations, validity, reliability, and recommendations with also be discussed in the next chapter. The findings from this study can add to the body of knowledge in helping physicians help fight the obesity epidemic through nutrition care for their patients.

## Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusion, and Recommendations

#### Introduction

The purpose of this qualitative study was to explore the role of physicians in guiding nutrition care for weight management of their patients. I also sought insight into where physicians obtained their knowledge of nutrition and their beliefs on guidelines to help fight obesity. The results of the study give a better insight into how physicians are engaging with patients on nutrition care. Where physicians are obtaining their knowledge of nutrition care and their use of guidelines can also play a large role in the ability to help patients manage weight and overall health. The finding can help with future guidance on how physicians can best assist patients maintain overall health.

Chapter 5 includes an integration of results into the literature reviewed in Chapter 2 for each of the three research questions. The comparisons extend the knowledge of how physicians work with patients on nutrition care and where these physicians gain their knowledge to help fight obesity. Following this, I interpret the results of the thematic analysis in the context of the HPM, the theoretical framework guiding the study. The limitations, validity, reliability, and recommendations are also discussed. Findings from the study can add to the body of knowledge in helping physicians help fight the obesity epidemic through nutrition care for their patients.

#### **Interpretation of Findings**

**RQ1:** What Nutrition Counseling for Weight Management Do PCPs Provide to Their Patients?

Most physicians who participated in the study provide nutrition care for their patients. This contradicts several previous studies that showed a lower rate of physicians participating in nutrition care in their daily practice (Bornhoetf, 2018; Talwalkar, 2016). This contradiction could be due to more recent awareness on how nutrition can impact overall health and more emphasis within the medical field on combating obesity. Recent guidelines recommend that physicians provide more nutrition care to patients (Leblanc et al., 2018). Most participants in this study also discussed different foods and specific diets with their patients to help them with weight management. It has been shown that physicians who engage with patients on nutrition counseling and provide behavioral choices including eating habits and engaging in specific diets can impact overall health (Pool et al., 2012).

Several diets, including Mediterranean, anti-inflammatory, and DASH, were mentioned by participants. It appears that the effort to help patients understand what to eat or which diet is best to adhere to is often present in doctor visits; however, the consistency on specific recommendations including which kind of diet or what foods to eat is inconsistent. The independent researcher found that many physicians rely on personal experience or exposure to diets to help educate patients. Smith et al. (2014) noted that the lack of consistent care among physicians for patients regarding nutrition and reported confusion on the most beneficial nutrition advice for patients. The findings

in this study confirmed this lack of consistency in physician approaches, care, and recommendations regarding specific nutrition advice to patients.

A second key finding was that many physicians addressed problems related to sugar with their patients. Over half of the interviewed physicians indicated that they discussed sugar consumption or avoiding sugary foods and drinks as an important component of weight management. Participants frequently indicated they try to address how much sugar patients consume very early during visits. High sugar consumption has been linked to obesity and illnesses such as Type 2 diabetes (WHO, 2020). With the above inconsistency on what diet advice is best to give to patients, addressing sugar consumption seems to be a trend that many doctors are focusing on in patient visits.

Most physicians interviewed were using outside resources such as referring patients to dietitians or nutritionists. This may be an important finding, as a frequent theme in previous research revealed that physicians lack skill and training when it comes to working with patients on weight management (Cass et al., 2014; Fluker et al., 2013; Hebert et al., 2012; Lewis & Gudzune, 2014; Van Dillen et al., 2013). The result of frequent referrals from doctors to outside resources may be attributed to several barriers physicians face when working with patients, including lack of time with each patient, lack of in-depth knowledge of nutrition care, and lack of adequate resources and evidence-based guidelines available to them. Previous studies supported that these obstacles can negatively impact a physician's ability to effectively work with patients on nutrition care (Chen et al., 2009; Kraschnewsk et al., 2013; Rose et al. 2013; Schauer et al., 2014).

Outside support for physicians, such as dietitians to which patients can be referred, could be an effective means to address nutrition with patients. A previous study showed that physicians who had a referral option, such as a dietitian, showed a higher rate of addressing nutrition during patient meetings (Wynn et al., 2010). Referrals to dietitians and nutritionists may be an import resource for physicians who cannot effectively give nutrition care to patients. Hartmann-Boyce (2015) concluded that by combining physicians' initial nutrition care with referrals to dietitians may be the best way to help start fighting obesity. This could contribute to better overall support for helping doctors with patients' weight management.

# **RQ2:** Where Do PCPs Obtain Their Knowledge of Nutrition Care for Weight Management?

The first key finding was that a high percentage of participants indicated that they received inadequate training on nutrition care in medical school. This supports a study by The Association of American Medical Colleges (2015) in which most medical students believed their education in nutrition was insufficient. The lack of initial training for physicians on nutrition care, combined with a push from medical organizations such as the USPSTF for addressing nutrition on a regular basis, could present challenges to physician- patient interactions on nutrition.

A second discovery was that over half the participants interviewed used online resources such as podcasts, YouTube videos, and social media content to obtain knowledge and understanding of nutrition. The independent researcher also found that it appears physicians do not always like to gain knowledge from primary peer-reviewed

literature. Podcasts, YouTube videos, and social media resources are easily available; however, there is endless information on nutrition on-line, which can add difficulty for physicians to oversee what advice and care is sufficient for treating patients. Physicians previously reported limited effective weight management interventions, resources, and tools proven to work with patients (Kolasa & Rickett, 2010; Tsai, 2010). This lack of effective resources for physicians may have contributed to the use of outside online resources that may or may not be as beneficial as evidence-based research. Johnson et al. (2021) found that social media presents medical misinformation at a relatively high rate; 33% of articles reviewed contained harmful information. While this article focused on cancer, it is likely that findings would be similar to other health areas, including nutrition as well. Physicians primarily using nonevidence-based resources could be a major concern due to the possible inaccuracy in the information they are using.

Half of the participants indicated that they obtain their knowledge of nutrition care from peer-reviewed literature such as medical journals that have been established at the most credible in the medical field. Some of the comments by physicians interviewed included that they obtained information from the internet, magazines, and social media as the public would obtain it from. Other participants suggested that there is no specific curriculum to follow for doctors. This finding suggests that there is a disconnect on how and where physicians gain their knowledge of nutrition, which can lead to an inconsistent approach in treating patients. This evidence presents a legitimate question on the reliability of information physicians obtain and use in working with patients on nutrition.

# RQ3: What Are PCPs' Current Views on the Guidelines to Treat Patients on Weight Management?

The first finding indicated that only a third of participants had good knowledge or reviewed any recent guidelines in nutrition care for patients. The physicians who did state they had knowledge of nutrition care guidelines included that more research and understanding is needed in this area to help patients. Previous research has suggested that an implementation of new guidelines to treat patients on weight management can create challenges for current physicians (Chan et al., 2017). Physicians have updated protocols to engage with patients on nutrition care, yet there is no specific training on how to engage with patients. This appears to create a gap between physician training on nutrition care and knowledge of evidence-based research that can impact supporting patients in the best way on matters related to weight management.

A new topic of discussion was the importance of economic status and cultural factors when providing nutrition care to patients. Several participants discussed how a patient's economic situation could play a role in how they work with them on nutrition care. Several physicians included a need to help patients based on their income level because certain diets and healthy choices can typically be more expensive or difficult to find in certain areas of the country. One participant discussed how working with patients on choices such as stretching \$20 at a grocery store was a huge challenge. Several physicians also discussed cultural barriers to nutrition care, including a disconnect how to work with patients who had different cultural eating habits or specific types of foods that were ingrained into their families for decades. These economic and cultural challenges

can continue to add to an already challenging goal of helping treat patients through nutrition care.

## **Integration of Findings Into HPM Framework**

Pender's (2011) HPM was used as the theoretical framework as it relates to health care professionals' ability to influencing patient health behavior. The HPM focuses on patients improving their health and includes several constructs, such as perceived benefit of behavior, barrier of behaviors, prior behavior, and committing to an action plan.

The framework of the HMP model helps understand how health care interventions can support and influence better health outcomes for patients. The study provides support for the importance of nutrition counseling to motivate patients to change their behavior, consistent with what was proposed by Khodaveisis et al. (2017). Physicians are engaging with patients to influence behaviors, such as addressing nutrition, which is important as a vehicle for changing patient behavior consistent with the HPM. However, findings of the study suggest that more current research and training for physicians could be beneficial for better overall support for patients. Many physicians may be realizing their lack of nutrition knowledge and are looking to influence patients' nutrition by referring to outside resources such as dietitians to help patients' commitment to their overall health.

There are several barriers for physicians in influencing new healthy behaviors to patients. There is a lack of knowledge but also the perceived perception of patients being told they are overweight or need to make changes. The idea of addressing one's own weight can be challenging to physicians. Participant 2 stated,

Well, actually I just need to bring it up and they already know it. I mean, it's a confirmation or validation of their own thoughts on their weight or their diet and sometimes it's quite urgent if somebody does have diabetes and we're trying to wrestle with blood sugars that are too high, it's quite specific. I'm not talking about something that they haven't thought about, or we haven't talked about in the past, but it's just reinforcing how what you consume is going to have an impact, positive or negative, on your health.

Some physicians may not believe they will make a difference with patients, which can negatively impact their perceived influence. Participant 5, said,

I think people are mostly open to a discussion. People know they're overweight and they don't like it, but it's just the willpower factor. I can't tell you how many times, we'll come back year after year, and they've gained more weight and I ask them what they are doing?

#### Limitations

There are factors that limit generalizability. The sample of 16 physicians was sufficient for the proposes of this study to gain more insight into how physicians work with patients regarding nutrition; however, the results may not be representative of physicians nationwide. A larger sample could have provided further understanding of the main research topics, and future studies could include larger samples. A second limitation is that only physicians were interviewed for this study. Further health care providers such as physicians' assistances and dietitians could have added more insight to the overall picture of nutrition care in health care. In qualitative research, there is always the

possibility that bias can be introduced during data collection and analysis. To help increase validity for the study, reflexivity was exercised through the interview process to help minimize my own bias and stay true to the participants insights in the subject matter.

## **Implications for Future Research and Practice**

Physicians are an important part of the fight against obesity. How physicians provide nutrition care on a consistent basis for weight management is relatively unknown. Previous research has suggested several barriers physicians faced when working with patients on nutrition care, including their lack of knowledge regarding nutrition. This study provided more insight into how physicians engage with patients and how physicians obtain knowledge regarding nutrition. Future research in this area could include a larger sample size of physicians to continue to gain insight in what nutrition care is regularly being provided to patients. Another research suggestion would be future studies on what specific approaches to nutrition care worked best for patients to lose or maintain a healthy weight. A final suggestion would be to include further health care representatives such as nurses, physician assistants, and dietitians to help understand the patient experience.

#### Conclusion

Physicians are currently engaging with patients on nutrition care for weight management. How physicians work with patients and what recommendations are given is inconsistent and varies depending on physicians' own interest in nutrition and what resources they use to obtain their knowledge. There does appear to be a consistent trend in physicians addressing sugar and sugary foods and drinks with patients as one major

concern for weight management. Additional training in nutrition care, a centralized approach to engaging with patients, and outside resources for physicians may benefit the overall approach to weight management for patients.

The results of the study showed that physicians gain their knowledge and understanding of nutrition from a variety of resources, with a large percentage using resources that are not always evidence based. With a lack of initial training in school and useful tools for nutrition care, physicians are often using general online resources to treat patients on weight management. The variety of nutrition resources and low understanding of up-to-date guidelines can lead to inconsistent care for patients. To help support the fight against obesity, physicians should have further training in nutrition care and nutritional guidelines, more centralized evidenced-based research on nutrition, and opportunity to refer out to other health care personnel when appropriate.

#### References

- Adams, K. M., Butsch, W. S., & Kohlmeier, M. (2015). The state of nutrition education at US medical schools. *Journal of Biomedical Education*, 2015, 1-7. https://doi.org/10.1155/2015/357627
- Adams, R., Hebert, C. J., McVey, L., & Williams, R. (2016). Implementation of the YMCA diabetes prevention program throughout an integrated health system: a translational study. *The Permanente Journal*, 20(4). https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5101095/
- Aggarwal, M., Devries, S., Freeman, A. M., Ostfeld, R., Gaggin, H., Taub, P., ... & Conti, R. C. (2018). The deficit of nutrition education of physicians. *The American journal of medicine*, *131*(4), 339-345. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amjmed.2017.11.036
- Ahmed, N. U., Delgado, M., & Saxena, A. (2016). Trends and disparities in the prevalence of physicians' counseling on diet and nutrition among the US adult population, 2000–2011. *Preventive medicine*, 89, 70-75. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2016.05.014
- Allen, J. T., Cohn, S. R., & Ahern, A. L. (2015). Experiences of a commercial weight-loss programme after primary care referral: a qualitative study. *British Journal of General Practice*, 65(633), e248-e255. https://doi.org/10.3399/bjgp15X684409
- American Dietetic Association. (2008). *Nutrition trends survey*. Chicago, American Dietetic Association.
  - https://www.eatrightpro.org/~/media/eatrightpro%20files/media/trends%20and%2

- Oreviews/nutrition%20and%20you/trends\_2008\_what\_do\_you\_think.ashx
- American Heart Association. (2013). Guideline for the management and treatment of overweight and obesity among adults.
  - https://circ.ahajournals.org/content/early/2013/11/11/01.cir.0000437739.71477.ee
- Antognoli, E. L., Seeholzer, E. L., Gullett, H., Jackson, B., Smith, S., & Flocke, S. A. (2017). Primary care resident training for obesity, nutrition, and physical activity counseling: A mixed-methods study. *Health Promotion Practice*, *18*(5), 672-680. https://doi.org/10.1177/1524839916658025
- Antognoli, E. L., Smith, K. J., Mason, M. J., Milliner, B. R., Davis, E. M.,

  Harris-Haywood, S., ... & Flocke, S. A. (2014). Direct observation of weight

  counselling in primary care: alignment with clinical guidelines. *Clinical Obesity*, 4(2), 69-76. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/cob.12050
- Arora, S., Atreya, A. R., Bernstein, A. M., Kleppel, R., Friderici, J., Schramm, S., ... & Rothberg, M. B. (2015). Healthcare providers' knowledge of diets and dietary advice. *Southern Medical Journal*, *108*(9), 539-546.

  10.14423/smj.000000000000333
- Ashman, J. J., Rui, P., & Okeyode, T. (2019). Characteristics of office-based physician visits, 2016. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/databriefs/db331-h.pdf
- Aune, D., Sen, A., Norat, T., Janszky, I., Romundstad, P., Tonstad, S., & Vatten, L. J. (2016). Body mass index, abdominal fatness, and heart failure incidence and mortality: A systematic review and dose–response meta-analysis of prospective studies. *Circulation*, 133(7), 639-649.

- https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.115.016801
- Ball, L. E., Hughes, R. M., & Leveritt, M. D. (2010). Nutrition in general practice: role and workforce preparation expectations of medical educators. *Australian Journal of Primary Health*, *16*(4), 304-310. https://doi.org/10.1071/PY10014
- Ball, L., Davmor, R., Leveritt, M., Desbrow, B., Ehrlich, C., & Chaboyer, W. (2016).
  Understanding the nutrition care needs of patients newly diagnosed with Type 2 diabetes: A need for open communication and patient-focused consultations. *Australian Journal of Primary Health*, 22(5), 416-422.
  https://doi.org/10.1071/PY15063
- Bandura, A. (1977). Self-efficacy: Toward a unifying theory of behavioral change.

  \*Psychological Review, 84(2), 191. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295X.84.2.191
- Bandura, A. (1982). Self-efficacy mechanism in human agency. *American*Psychologist, 37(2), 122. https://doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.37.2.122
- Bleich, S. N., Pickett-Blakely, O., & Cooper, L. A. (2011). Physician practice patterns of obesity diagnosis and weight-related counseling. *Patient Education and Counseling*, 82(1), 123-129. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pec.2010.02.018
- Bornhoeft, K. (2018). Perceptions, attitudes, and behaviors of primary care providers toward obesity management: A qualitative study. *Journal of Community Health Nursing*, *35*(3), 85-101. https://doi.org/10.1080/07370016.2018.1475792
- Bottorff, J. L., Johnson, J. L., Ratner, P. A., & Hayduk, L. A. (1996). The effects of cognitive-perceptual factors on health promotion behavior maintenance. *Nursing Research*, 45(1), 30-36.

- Bowen, P. G., Mankowski, R. T., Harper, S. A., & Buford, T. W. (2019). Exercise is medicine as a vital sign: challenges and opportunities. *Translational Journal of the American College of Sports Medicine*, *4*(1), 1. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6392189/
- H., Elashoff, R., & Heber, D. (2001). Implementation of a primary care physician network obesity management program. *Obesity Research*, 9(S11), 321S-325S. https://doi.org/10.1038/oby.2001.137
- Bray, G. A. (2013). Why do we need drugs to treat the patient with obesity? *Obesity*, 21(5), 893-899. https://doi.org/10.1002/oby.20394
- Bray, G. A., Kim, K. K., Wilding, J. P. H., & World Obesity Federation. (2017). Obesity:

  A chronic relapsing progressive disease process. A position statement of the

  World Obesity Federation. *Obesity Reviews*, 18(7), 715-723.

  https://doi.org/10.1111/obr.12551
- Bruer, R. A., Schmidt, R. E., & Davis, H. (1994). Commentary: nutrition counseling—should physicians guide their patients? *American Journal of Preventive*Medicine, 10(5), 308-311. https://doi.org/10.1016/SO749-3797(18)30583-X
- Bock, C., Diehl, K., Schneider, S., Diehm, C., & Litaker, D. (2012). Behavioral counseling for cardiovascular disease prevention in primary care settings: a systematic review of practice and associated factors. *Medical Care Research and Review*, 69(5), 495-518. https://doi.org/10.1177/1077558712441084

- Campbell-Scherer, D., & Sharma, A. M. (2016). Improving obesity prevention and management in primary care in Canada. *Current Obesity Reports*, *5*(3), 327-332. https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s13679-016-0222-y
- Cass, S., Ball, L., & Leveritt, M. (2014). Australian practice nurses' perceptions of their role and competency to provide nutrition care to patients living with chronic disease. *Australian Journal of Primary Health*, 20(2), 203-208. https://www.publish.csiro.au/py/PY12118
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2013). *Behavior, environment and genetic* factors all have a role in causing people to be overweight and obese.

  https://www.cdc.gov/genomics/resources/diseases/obesity/index.htm
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2014). *Overweight and obesity: Adult obesity facts*. http://www.cdc.gov/obesity/data/adult.html
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2015). *Prevalence of obesity among adults*and youth: United States, 2011–2014.

  https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/products/databriefs/db219.htm
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (2017). *National diabetes prevention*program. http://www.cdc.gov/diabetes/prevention/index.htm.
- Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS), HHS. (2014). Medicare program;

  Revisions to payment policies under the Physician Fee Schedule, Clinical

  Laboratory Fee Schedule, access to identifiable data for the Center for Medicare

  and Medicaid Innovation Models & other revisions to Part B for CY 2015.

- https://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.881.6922&rep=rep1&type=pdf.
- Chan, M. (2017). Obesity and diabetes: The slow-motion disaster. *Milbank Quarterly*, 95(1), 11. https://doi.org/10.1111/1468-0009.12238
- Chan, Y. Y., Lim, K. K., Lim, K. H., Teh, C. H., Kee, C. C., Cheong, S. M., ... & Ahmad, N. A. (2017). Physical activity and overweight/obesity among Malaysian adults: Findings from the 2015 National Health and Morbidity Survey (NHMS). *BMC Public Health*, 17(1), 1-12.
  - https://bmcpublichealth.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s12889-017-4772-z
- Chen, L. M., Farwell, W. R., & Jha, A. K. (2009). Primary care visit duration and quality: does good care take longer?. *Archives of internal medicine*, *169*(20), 1866-1872. https://doi:10.1001/archinternmed.2009.341
- Chow, C. K. (Ed.). (2007). Fatty acids in foods and their health implications. CRC Press. https://doi.org/10.1201/9781420006902
- Creswell, J. W., Hanson, W. E., Clark Plano, V. L., & Morales, A. (2007).

  Qualitative research designs: Selection and implementation. *The Counseling Psychologist*, 35(2), 236-264. https://doi.org/10.1177/0011000006287390
- Crowley, J., Ball, L., Wall, C., & Leveritt, M. (2012). Nutrition beyond drugs and devices: a review of the approaches to enhance the capacity of nutrition care provision by general practitioners. *Australian Journal of Primary Health*, *18*(2), 90-95. https://doi.org/10.1071/PY11116

- Crowley, J., Ball, L., Laur, C., Wall, C., Arroll, B., Poole, P., & Ray, S. (2015). Nutrition guidelines for undergraduate medical curricula: A six-country comparison. *Advances in Medical Education and Practice*, 6, 127-133. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4337413/
- Crowley, J., Ball, L., McGill, A. T., Buetow, S., Arroll, B., Leveritt, M., & Wall, C. (2016). General practitioners' views on providing nutrition care to patients with chronic disease: A focus group study. *Journal of Primary Health Care*, 8(4), 357-364. https://doi.org/10.1071/HC15048
- Cox, M. E., Yancy Jr, W. S., Coffman, C. J., Østbye, T., Tulsky, J. A., Alexander, S. C., ... & Pollak, K. I. (2011). Effects of counseling techniques on patients' weight-related attitudes and behaviors in a primary care clinic. *Patient education and counseling*, 85(3), 363-368. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pec.2011.01.024
- Daley, B. J., Cherry-Bukowiec, J., Van Way III, C. W., Collier, B., Gramlich, L.,
  McMahon, M. M., ... & ASPEN Task Force on Postgraduate Medical Education.
  (2016). Current status of nutrition training in graduate medical education from a survey of residency program directors: A formal nutrition education course is necessary. *Journal of Parenteral and Enteral Nutrition*, 40(1), 95-99.
  https://doi.org/10.1177/0148607115571155
- Devries, S., Dalen, J. E., Eisenberg, D. M., Maizes, V., Ornish, D., Prasad, A., Sierpena, V., Weil, A. Tl, & Willett, W. (2014). A deficiency of nutrition education in medical training. *American Journal of Medicine*, 127(9), 804-806. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amjmed.2014.04.003

- Djuric, Z., Segar, M., Orizondo, C., Mann, J., Faison, M., Peddireddy, N., Paletta, M., & Locke, A. (2017). Delivery of health coaching by medical assistants in primary care. *Journal of the American Board of Family Medicine*, *30*(3), 362-370. https://doi.org/10.3122/jabfm.2017.03.160321
- Eisenberg, D. M., & Burgess, J. D. (2015). Nutrition education in an era of global obesity and diabetes: thinking outside the box. *Academic Medicine*, 90(7), 854-860. https://doi.org/10.1097/ACM.0000000000000082
- Epling, J. W., Morley, C. P., & Ploutz-Snyder, R. (2011). Family physician attitudes in managing obesity: a cross-sectional survey study. *BMC research notes*, *4*(1), 1-8. https://doi.org/10.1186/1756-0500-4-473
- Endevelt, R., & Gesser-Edelsburg, A. (2014). A qualitative study of adherence to nutritional treatment: perspectives of patients and dietitians. *Patient Preference* and Adherence, 8, 147-154. https://doi.org/10.2147/PPA.S54799
- Feetham, S. L., Pender, N. J., Sschwirian, P. M., Stember, M. L., & Grier, M. R. (1996).

  Nursing research and the study of health policy. *Annual Review of Nursing Research, Volume 14, 1996, 14*, 263.

  https://books.google.com/books?hl=en&lr=&id=N5fSCgAAQBAJ&oi=fnd&pg=PA263&dq=%22Nursing+research+and+the+study+of+health+policy%22&ots=BhMVOhcCE4&sig=Q6XAw2VOm2hBthEmGK8MC8W6RPY#v=onepage&q=%22Nursing%20research%20and%20the%20study%20of%20health%20policy%22&f=false
- Ferrante, J. M., Piasecki, A. K., Ohman-Strickland, P. A., & Crabtree, B. F. (2009).

- Family physicians' practices and attitudes regarding care of extremely obese patients. *Obesity*, *17*(9), 1710-1716. https://doi.org/10.1038/oby.2009.62
- Flocke, S. A., Clark, E., Antognoli, E., Mason, M. J., Lawson, P. J., Smith, S., & Cohen, D. J. (2014). Teachable moments for health behavior change and intermediate patient outcomes. *Patient Education and Counseling*, *96*(1), 43-49. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pec.2014.03.014
- Forman-Hoffman, V., Little, A., & Wahls, T. (2006). Barriers to obesity management: a pilot study of primary care clinicians. *BMC Family Practice*, 7(1), 35. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2296-7-35
- Frühbeck, G. (2012). Screening for the evident in obesity. *Nature Reviews*Endocrinology, 8(10), 570-572. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrendo.2012.165
- Fujioka, K. (2015). Current and emerging medications for overweight or obesity in people with comorbidities. *Diabetes Obesity Metabolism*, *17*, 1021-1032. https://doi.org/10.1111/dom.12502
- Gammelgaard, B. (2017). The qualitative case study. *The International Journal of Logistics Management*, 28(4), 910-913.

  https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/IJLM-09-2017-0231/full/html
- Geller, G., & Watkins, P. A. (2018). Addressing medical students' negative bias toward patients with obesity through ethics education. *AMA journal of ethics*, 20(10), 948-959. http://dio.org/10.1001/amajethics.2018.948
- Griffith, D. M. (2021). Well-being in Healthy People 2030: A missed opportunity. Health

- Education & Behavior, 48(2), 115-117. https://doi.org/10.1177/1090198121997744
- Grima, M., & Dixon, J. B. (2013). Obesity: Recommendations for management in general practice and beyond. *Australian Family Physician*, 42(8), 532. https://www.racgp.org.au/afp/2013/august/obesity/
- Guest, G., Bunce, A., & Johnson, L. (2006). How many interviews are enough? An experiment with data saturation and variability. *Field Methods*, *18*(1), 59-82. https://doi.org/10.1177/1525822X05279903
- Haire-Joshu, D., & Klein, S. (2011). Is primary care practice equipped to deal with obesity?: comment on "preventing weight gain by lifestyle intervention in a general practice setting". *Archives of internal medicine*, 171(4), 313-315. http://doi:10.1001/archinternmed.2011.3
- Hales, C. M., Fryar, C. D., Carroll, M. D., Freedman, D. S., & Ogden, C. L. (2018).
  Trends in obesity and severe obesity prevalence in US youth and adults by sex and age, 2007-2008 to 2015-2016. *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 319(16), 1723-1725. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2018.3060
- Han, S. L., Auer, R., Cornuz, J., & Marques-Vidal, P. (2016). Clinical nutrition in primary care: An evaluation of resident physicians' attitudes and self-perceived proficiency. *Clinical Nutrition ESPEN*, 15, 69-74. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clnesp.2016.06.005
- Hartmann-Boyce, J., Jebb, S. A., Fletcher, B. R., & Aveyard, P. (2015). Self-help for weight loss in overweight and obese adults: Systematic review and meta-

- analysis. *American Journal of Public Health*, 105(3), e43-e57. https://ajph.aphapublications.org/doi/full/10.2105/AJPH.2014.302389
- Hayes, S., Wolf, C., Labbé, S., Peterson, E., & Murray, S. (2017). Primary health care providers' roles and responsibilities: A qualitative exploration of 'who does what'in the treatment and management of persons affected by obesity. *Journal of Communication in Healthcare*, 10(1), 47-54.
- Hébert, E. T., Caughy, M. O., & Shuval, K. (2012). Primary care providers' perceptions of physical activity counselling in a clinical setting: A systematic review. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 46(9), 625-631.
  https://bjsm.bmj.com/content/46/9/625.short

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/pdf/10.1080/17538068.2016.1270874

- Huang, J., Yu, H., Marin, E., Brock, S., Carden, D., & Davis, T. (2004) Physicians' weight loss counseling in two public hospital primary care clinics. *Academic Medicine*, 79, 156-161. https://doi.org/10.1097/00001888-200402000-00012
- Imamura, F., Micha, R., Wu, J. H., de Oliveira Otto, M. C., Otite, F. O., Abioye, A. I., & Mozaffarian, D. (2016). Effects of saturated fat, polyunsaturated fat, monounsaturated fat, and carbohydrate on glucose-insulin homeostasis: A systematic review and meta-analysis of randomised controlled feeding trials.

  \*PLoS Medicine\*, 13(7), e1002087. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1002087
- Jansen, S., Desbrow, B., & Ball, L. (2015). Obesity management by general practitioners:

  The unavoidable necessity. *Australian Journal of Primary Health*, 21(4), 366-368. https://doi.org/10.1071/PY15018

- Janssen, I., Carson, V., Lee, I. M., Katzmarzyk, P. T., & Blair, S. N. (2013). Years of life gained due to leisure-time physical activity in the US. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 44(1), 23-29. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2012.09.056
- Jensen, M. D., & Ryan, D. H. (2014). New obesity guidelines: Promise and potential. *JAMA*, *311*(1), 23-24. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jacc.2013.11.004
- Jensen, M. D., Ryan, D. H., Apovian, C. M., Ard, J. D., Comuzzie, A. G., Donato, K. A., ... & Yanovski, S. Z. (2014). 2013 AHA/ACC/TOS guideline for the management of overweight and obesity in adults: a report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines and The Obesity Society. *Journal of the American college of cardiology*, 63(25 Part B), 2985-3023. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/24222017
- Johnson, S. B., Parsons, M., Dorff, T., Moran, M. S., Ward, J. H., Cohen, S. A., ... & Fagerlin, A. (2021). Cancer misinformation and harmful information on Facebook and other social media: a brief report. *JNCI: Journal of the National Cancer Institute*. https://doi.org/10.1093/jnci/djab141
- Kahan, S. I. (2018, March). Practical strategies for engaging individuals with obesity in primary care. *Mayo Clinic Proceedings*, 93(3), 351-359. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mayocp.2018.01.006
- Kahn, R. F. (2006). Continuing medical education in nutrition. *The American journal of clinical nutrition*, 83(4), 981S-984S. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/83.4.981S

- Kamran, A., Ahari, S. S., Biria, M., Malpour, A., & Heydari, H. (2014). Determinants of patient's adherence to hypertension medications: Application of health belief model among rural patients. *Annals of Medical and Health Sciences Research*, 4(6), 922-927. DOI: 10.4103/2141-9248.144914
- Khandelwal, S., Zemore, S. E., & Hemmerling, A. (2018). Nutrition education in internal medicine residency programs and predictors of residents' dietary counseling practices. *Journal of Medical Education and Curricular Development*, *5*, 1-10. https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/2382120518763360
- Ko, J. Y., Brown, D. R., Galuska, D. A., Zhang, J., Blanck, H. M., & Ainsworth, B. E. (2008). Weight loss advice US obese adults receive from health care professionals. *Preventive medicine*, 47(6), 587-592. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2008.09.007
- Kolasa, K. M., & Rickett, K. (2010). Barriers to providing nutrition counseling cited by physicians: a survey of primary care practitioners. *Nutrition in Clinical Practice*, 25(5), 502-509. https://doi.org/10.1177/0884533610380057
- Kolotkin, R. L., & Andersen, J. R. (2017). A systematic review of reviews: Exploring the relationship between obesity, weight loss and health-related quality of life. *Clinical Obesity*, 7(5), 273-289. https://doi.org/10.1111/cob.12203
- Kraschnewski, J. L., Sciamanna, C. N., Stuckey, H. L., Chuang, C. H., Lehman, E. B., Hwang, K. O., Sherwood, L. L., & Nembhard, H. B. (2013). A silent response to

- the obesity epidemic: Decline in US physician weight counseling. *Medical Care*, 186-192. https://www.jstor.org/stable/41714675
- Kris-Etherton, P. M., Akabas, S. R., Bales, C. W., Bistrian, B., Braun, L., Edwards, M.
  S., Laur, C., Lenders, C. M., Levy, M. D., Palmer, C. A., & Pratt, C. A. (2014).
  The need to advance nutrition education in the training of health care professionals and recommended research to evaluate implementation and effectiveness. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 99(5), 1153S-1166S.
  https://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.113.073502
- Kris-Etherton, P. M., Akabas, S. R., Douglas, P., Kohlmeier, M., Laur, C., Lenders, C.
  M., Levy M. D., Nowson, C., Ray, S., Pratt, C. A., & Seidner, D. L. (2015).
  Nutrition competencies in health professionals' education and training: A new paradigm. *Advances in Nutrition: An International Review Journal*, 6(1), 83-87.
  https://doi.org/10.3945/an.114.006734
- Kushner, R. F. (1995). Barriers to providing nutrition counseling by physicians: a survey of primary care practitioners. *Preventive medicine*, 24(6), 546-552. https://doi.org/10.1006/pmed.1995.1087
- Kushner, R. (2018). What do we need to do to get primary care ready to treat obesity?

  Obesity, 26(4), 631-632. https://doi.org/10.1002/oby.22161
- Kushner, R. F., Van Horn, L., Rock, C. L., Edwards, M. S., Bales, C. W., Kohlmeier, M., & Akabas, S. R. (2014). Nutrition education in medical school: A time of opportunity. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 99(5), 1167S-1173S. https://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.113.073510

- LeBlanc, E. S., Patnode, C. D., Webber, E. M., Redmond, N., Rushkin, M., & O'Connor, E. A. (2018). Behavioral and pharmacotherapy weight loss interventions to prevent obesity-related morbidity and mortality in adults: Updated evidence report and systematic review for the US Preventive Services Task

  Force. *JAMA*, 320(11), 1172-1191. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2018.7777
- Lee, M. D. (2001). Determining the dimensionality of multidimensional scaling representations for cognitive modeling. *Journal of Mathematical*\*Psychology, 45(1), 149-166. https://doi.org/10.1006/jmps.1999.1300
- Lenders, C. M., Deen, D. D., Bistrian, B., Edwards, M. S., Seidner, D. L., McMahon, M. M., Kholmeier, M., & Krebs, N. F. (2014). Residency and specialties training in nutrition: A call for action. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 99(5), 1174S-1183S. https://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.113.073528
- Lewis, A. L., Aveyard, P., & Jebb, S. A. (2013). Brief interventions for weight loss in primary care. *Current Obesity Reports*, 2(4), 341-347. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13679-013-0073-8
- Lewis, K. H., & Gudzune, K. A. (2014). Overcoming challenges to obesity counseling: Suggestions for the primary care provider. *Journal of Clinical Outcomes Management*, 21(3), 123-133.

  https://www.mdedge.com/jcomjournal/article/147129/obesity/overcoming-challenges-obesity-counseling-suggestions-primary-care
- Leverence, R. R., Williams, R. L., Sussman, A., Crabtree, B. F., & Clinicians, R. N. (2007). Obesity counseling and guidelines in primary care: a qualitative

- study. *American journal of preventive medicine*, 32(4), 334-339. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2006.12.008
- Levy, M. D., Loy, L., & Zatz, L. Y. (2014). Policy approach to nutrition and physical activity education in health care professional training. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 99(5), 1194S-1201S. https://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.113.073544
- Loureiro, M. L., & Nayga Jr, R. M. (2006). Obesity, weight loss, and physician's advice. *Social science & medicine*, 62(10), 2458-2468. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2005.11.011
- Maderuelo-Fernandez, J. A., Recio-Rodríguez, J. I., Patino-Alonso, M. C., Perez-Arechaederra, D., Rodriguez-Sanchez, E., Gomez-Marcos, M. A., & García-Ortiz, L. (2015). Effectiveness of interventions applicable to primary health care settings to promote Mediterranean diet or healthy eating adherence in adults: A systematic review. *Preventive Medicine*, 76, S39-S55.
  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2014.12.011
- Mansoor, S. (2015). Nutrition education curriculum for training physicians in medical colleges of Pakistan. *Pakistan Armed Forces Medical Journal*, *63*(3), 382-385. https://www.pafmj.org/index.php/PAFMJ/article/view/922
- Marchesi, J. R., Adams, D. H., Fava, F., Hermes, G. D., Hirschfield, G. M., Hold, G., Quraishi, M. N., Kinross, Jl, Smidt, Hl, Tuohy, K. M., & Thomas, L. V. (2016). The gut microbiota and host health: a new clinical frontier. *Gut*, 65(2), 330-339. https://doi.org/10.1136/gutjnl-2015-309990
- Maxwell, J. A. (2008). Designing a qualitative study. The SAGE handbook of applied

social research methods, 2, 214-253.

 $\label{lem:lem:maxwell} https://books.google.com/books?hl=en\&lr=\&id=m4\_MAwAAQBAJ\&oi=fnd\&pg\\ =PA214\&dq=maxwell+2008+qualitative\&ots=ZVWKUmIYAq\&sig=zsI9dDKgz\\ Wb1eCmJaLt5ZRmQ0-$ 

U#v=onepage&q=maxwell%202008%20qualitative&f=false

- Masters, R. K., Reither, E. N., Powers, D. A., Yang, Y. C., Burger, A. E., & Link, B. G.
  (2013). The impact of obesity on US mortality levels: The importance of age and cohort factors in population estimates. *American Journal of Public Health*, 103(10), 1895-1901. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2013.301379
- McAlpine, D. D., & Wilson, A. R. (2007). Trends in obesity-related counseling in primary care: 1995-2004. *Medical care*, 322-329. https://www.jstor.org/stable/40221428
- Mogre, V., Scherpbier, A. J., Stevens, F., Aryee, P., Cherry, M. G., & Dornan, T. (2016).

  Realist synthesis of educational interventions to improve nutrition care competencies and delivery by doctors and other healthcare professionals. *BMJ Open*, 6(10), e010084. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2015-010084
- Morris, N. P. (2014). The neglect of nutrition in medical education: A firsthand look. *JAMA Internal Medicine*, *174*(6), 841-842. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamainternmed.2014.839
- Mozaffarian, D., Micha, R., & Wallace, S. (2010) Effects on coronary heart disease of increasing polyunsaturated fat in place of saturated fat. *PLoS Medicine*, 7(3), e1000252. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1000252

- Murray, C. J., Abraham, J., Ali, M. K., Alvarado, M., Atkinson, C., Baddour, L. M.,
  Bartels, D. H., Benjamiin, E. J., Bhalia, K., Birbeck, G., & Bolliger, I. (2013).
  The state of US health, 1990-2010: Burden of diseases, injuries, and risk factors. *JAMA*, *310*(6), 591-606.
  https://pophealthmetrics.biomedcentral.com/track/pdf/10.1186/1478-7954-11-7.pdf
- Nair, D., & Hart, A. (2018). Family physicians' perspectives on their weight loss nutrition counseling in a high obesity prevalence area. *The Journal of the American Board of Family Medicine*, *31*(4), 522-528.

  https://doi.org/10.3122/jabfm.2018.04.170467
- National Health and Medical Research Council (NHMRC). (2013). Clinical practice guidelines for the management of overweight and obesity in adults, adolescents and children in Australia. (NHMRC: Melbourne).

  http://www.nhmrc.gov.au/\_files\_nhmrc/publications/attachments/n57\_obesity\_guidelines\_131204\_0.pdf.
- Ormrod, J. E. (2006). *Essentials of educational psychology*. Pearson Merrill Prentice Hall. https://onlinespdfbook.com/book/V9bZnAAACAAJ.essentials-of-educational-psychology
- Pender, N. J. (2011). *Health promotion model manual*.

  https://deepblue.lib.umich.edu/bitstream/handle/2027.42/85350/?sequence=1
- Petrin, C., Kahan, S., Turner, M., Gallagher, C., & Dietz, W. H. (2016). Current practices of obesity pharmacotherapy, bariatric surgery referral and coding for counselling

- by healthcare professionals. *Obesity Science & Practice*, 2(3), 266-271. https://doi.org/10.1002/osp4.53
- Phelan, S., Nallari, M., Darroch, F. E., & Wing, R. R. (2009). What do physicians recommend to their overweight and obese patients?. *The Journal of the American Board of Family Medicine*, 22(2), 115-122. https://doi.org/10.3122/jabfm.2009.02.080081
- Plourde, G., & Prud'homme, D. (2012). Managing obesity in adults in primary care. *Canadian Medical Association Journal*, 184(9), 1039-1044. https://doi.org/10.1503/cmaj.111640
- Pollak, K. I., Alexander, S. C., Coffman, C. J., Tulsky, J. A., Lyna, P., Dolor, R. J., ... & Østbye, T. (2010). Physician communication techniques and weight loss in adults: Project CHAT. *American journal of preventive medicine*, *39*(4), 321-328. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2010.06.005
- Pool, A. C., Kraschnewski, J. L., Cover, L. A., Lehman, E. B., Stuckey, H. L., Hwang, K.
  O., ollak, K. I., & Sciamanna, C. N. (2014). The impact of physician weight discussion on weight loss in US adults. *Obesity Research & Clinical Practice*, 8(2), e131-e139. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.orcp.2013.03.003
- Post, R. E., Mainous, A. G., Gregorie, S. H., Knoll, M. E., Diaz, V. A., & Saxena, S. K. (2011). The influence of physician acknowledgment of patients' weight status on patient perceptions of overweight and obesity in the United States. *Archives of Internal Medicine*, 171(4), 316-321.

https://doi.org/10.1001/archinternmed.2010.549

- Roberts, J. L., Standage, R. P., Olaoye, I., & Smith, L. F. (2015). Overcoming barriers to weight loss practice guidelines in primary care. *The Journal for Nurse Practitioners*, 11(5), 544-550. https://www.npjournal.org/article/S1555-4155(15)00136-1/fulltext
- Rose, S. A., Poynter, P. S., Anderson, J. W., Noar, S. M., & Conigliaro, J. (2013).
  Physician weight loss advice and patient weight loss behavior change: A literature review and meta-analysis of survey data. *International Journal of Obesity*, 37(1), 118. https://doi.org/10.1038/ijo.2012.24
- Ruelaz, A.R., Diefenbach, P., & Simon, B (2007). Perceived barriers to weight management in primary care perspectives of patients and providers. *Journal of General Internal Medicine*, 22, 518–522. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11606-007-0125-4
- Segar, M., Taber, J. M., Patrick, H., Thai, C. L., & Oh, A. (2017). Rethinking physical activity communication: Using focus groups to understand women's goals, values, and beliefs to improve public health. *BMC Public Health*, *17*(1), 462. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-017-4361-1
- Semlitsch, T., Stigler, F. L., Jeitler, K., Horvath, K., & Siebenhofer, A. (2019).

  Management of overweight and obesity in primary care—a systematic overview of international evidence-based guidelines. *Obesity Reviews*, 20, 1218-1230. https://doi.org/10.1111/obr.12889
- Johnson, S. B., Parsons, M., Dorff, T., Moran, M. S., Ward, J. H., Cohen, S. A., Aerley, W., Bauman, J., Hubbard, J., Spratt, D. E., Bylund, C. (2021). Cancer

- misinformation and harmful information on Facebook and other social media: A brief report. *JNCI: Journal of the National Cancer Institute*.
- https://www.jou.ufl.edu/insights/cancer-misinformation-and-harmful-information-prevalent-on-facebook-and-other-social-media/
- Sedgwick, P. (2013). Convenience sampling. *BMJ*, *347*, f6304. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.f6304
- Shiffman, S., Sweeney, C. T., Pillitteri, J. L., Sembower, M. A., Harkins, A. M., & Wadden, T. A. (2009). Weight management advice: What do doctors recommend to their patients? *Preventive Medicine*, *49*(6), 482-486. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2009.09.015
- Shils, M. E., Olson, J. A., & Shike, M. (1994). *Modern nutrition in health and disease*. https://agris.fao.org/agris-search/search.do?recordID=US19950105713
- Smith, A. W., Borowski, L. A., Liu, B., Galuska, D. A., Signore, C., Klabunde, C., Huang, T. T. K., Krebs-Smith, S. M., Frank, E., Pronk, N., & Ballard-Barbash, R. (2011). US primary care physicians' diet-, physical activity—, and weight-related care of adult patients. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 41(1), 33-42. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2011.03.017
- Sonntag, U. (2012). General practice care of overweight and obese patients: An analysis from a health psychology perspective (Doctoral dissertation). https://refubium.fuberlin.de/bitstream/handle/fub188/3153/2012-01-17\_dissertation\_ulrike\_sonntag.pdf?sequence=1

- Sorsa, M. A., Kiikkala, I., & Åstedt-Kurki, P. (2015). Bracketing as a skill in conducting unstructured qualitative interviews. *Nurse Researcher*, 22(4), 8-12. https://doi.org/10.7748/nr.22.4.8.e1317
- Suri, H. (2011). Purposeful sampling in qualitative research synthesis. *Qualitative Research Journal*. https://doi.org/10.3316/QRJ1102063
- Sturgiss, E., Haesler, E., Elmitt, N., Van Weel, C., & Douglas, K. (2017). Increasing general practitioners' confidence and self-efficacy in managing obesity: A mixed methods study. *BMJ Open*, 7(1), e014314.

  https://bmjopen.bmj.com/content/7/1/e014314.abstract
- Tai-Seale, T., Tai-Seale, M., & Zhang, W. (2008). Weight counseling for elderly patients in primary care: how often and how much time. *Journal of health and human* services administration, 420-440. https://www.jstor.org/stable/25790718
- Tsai, Adam G., Thomas A. Wadden, Marisa A. Rogers, Susan C. Day, Renee H. Moore, and Buneka J. Islam. "A primary care intervention for weight loss: results of a randomized controlled pilot study." *Obesity* 18, no. 8 (2010): 1614-1618. https://doi.org/10.1038/oby.2009.457
- Turner, M., Jannah, N., Kahan, S., Gallagher, C., & Dietz, W. (2018). Current knowledge of obesity treatment guidelines by health care professionals. *Obesity*, 26(4), 665-671. https://doi.org/10.1002/oby.22142
- US Preventive Services Task Force. (2003). Screening for obesity in adults:

  Recommendations and rationale. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, *139*(11), 930-932. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2008.06.002

- United States Preventive Services Task Force. (2013). *Behavioral-counseling interventions:* An evidence-based approach.

  http://www.uspreventiveservicestaskforce.org/Page/Name/behavioral-counseling-interventions-an-evidence-based-approach#table-of-contents
- Van Dillen, S. M., Van Binsbergen, J. J., Koelen, M. A., & Hiddink, G. J. (2013).
  Nutrition and physical activity guidance practices in general practice: A critical review. *Patient Education and Counseling*, 90(2), 155-169.
  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pec.2012.10.022
- Wadden, T. A., Volger, S., Tsai, A. G., Sarwer, D. B., Berkowitz, R. I., Diewald, L. K., ... & Vetter, M. (2013). Managing obesity in primary care practice: an overview with perspective from the POWER-UP study. *International journal of obesity*, 37(1), S3-S11.
- Wadden, T. A., Butryn, M. L., Hong, P. S., & Tsai, A. G. (2014). Behavioral treatment of obesity in patients encountered in primary care settings: A systematic review. *JAMA*, 312(17), 1779-1791. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2014.14173
- Wang, Y. C., McPherson, K., Marsh, T., Gortmaker, S. L., & Brown, M. (2011). Health and economic burden of the projected obesity trends in the USA and the UK.

  Lancet, 378(9793), 815-825. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(11)60814-3
- Wattanapisit, A., Tuangratananon, T., & Thanamee, S. (2018). Physical activity counseling in primary care and family medicine residency training: A systematic review. *BMC Medical Education*, 18(1), 159. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12909-018-1268-1

- Williams, J. S., Walker, R. J., Smalls, B. L., Hill, R., & Egede, L. E. (2016). Patient-centered care, glycemic control, diabetes self-care, and quality of life in adults with Type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Technology & Therapeutics*, 18(10), 644-649. https://doi.org/10.1089/dia.2016.0079
- Winik, C. L., & Bonham, C. E. (2018). Weight management: A concept analysis. *Nursing Forum*, 53(1), 93-99. https://doi.org/10.1111/nuf.12220
- Woodruff, R.C., Schauer, G.L., Addison, A.R. *et al.* Barriers to weight loss among community health center patients: qualitative insights from primary care providers. *BMC Obes* **3**, 43 (2016). https://doi.org/10.1186/s40608-016-0123-3

World Health Organization. (2016). World malaria report 2015.

https://books.google.com/books?hl=en&lr=&id=rg4LDgAAQBAJ&oi=fnd&pg= PP1&dq=World+Health+Organization.+(2016).+World+malaria+report+2015&o ts=XTkCMXM-Kz&sig=rCFQDcYKlOigX7-

XNENtz4DgUrk#v=onepage&q=World%20Health%20Organization.%20(2016). %20World%20malaria%20

World Health Organization. (2000). Obesity: preventing and managing the global epidemic.

 $https://books.google.com/books?hl=en\&lr=\&id=AvnqOsqv9doC\&oi=fnd\&pg=P\\ A1\&dq=World+Health+Organization.+(2000).+Obesity:+preventing+and+manag\\ ing+the+global+epidemic.\&ots=6WH7bq0U6P\&sig=h7AJneIpd0Q218YgGmRV\\ zrbRkMg#v=onepage&q=World%20Health%20Organization.%20(2000).%20Ob\\ esity%3A%20preventing%20and%20managing%20the%20global%20epidemic.$ 

&f=false

- World Health Organization. (2020) *Obesity and overweight*.

  https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/obesity-and-overweight
- Wynn, K., Trudeau, J. D., Taunton, K., Gowans, M., & Scott, I. (2010). Nutrition in primary care: current practices, attitudes, and barriers. *Canadian family physician*, *56*(3), e109-e116. https://www.cfp.ca/content/56/3/e109.full
- Ma, J., Xiao, L., & Stafford, R. S. (2009). Adult obesity and office-based quality of care in the United States. *Obesity*, 17(5), 1077-1085. https://doi.org/10.1038/oby.2008.653
- Yang, L., & Colditz, G. A. (2015). Prevalence of overweight and obesity in the United States, 2007-2012. JAMA Internal Medicine, 175(8), 1412-1413 https://doi.org/10.1001/jamainternmed.2015.2405

#### Appendix A: Interview Protocol

Below are direct research questions to guide the interview for each participant. A guide was created to help follow each interview process.

Please answer each question to the best of your ability. The interview will take approximately 20 minutes and will be recorded.

### **Interview Questions:**

1. Beginning with the topic of working with patients, what experiences do you as a PCP have in engaging with patients on nutrition care for weight management?

#### Probes:

How often and when do address nutrition to patients?

Based on your experience, what are some strategies you use when working with patients on nutrition care?

What are some concerns or issues with engaging with patients on nutrition?

2. Where do you as a PCPs obtain your knowledge and understanding of nutrition care for weight management?

#### Probes:

What resources or education have you obtained your nutrition information you give to patients?

Based on your experience working with patients what outside sources or materials do use to help with nutrition care?

Do you attend any nutrition trainings or continuing education to gain further knowledge on nutrition?

3. What are your current views on the guidelines to treat patients on weight management in primary care?

## Probes:

Have you noticed any changes in guidelines or research on to treat obesity through nutrition care with your patients?

What are your thoughts on future guidelines on nutrition care that could be established to help the fight against obesity?

### Closure

I appreciate you taking the time out of your busy schedule to answer these questions. I want to reassure you that your answers and participation will remain confidential. After I have the recording transcribed you will receive a copy by email to evaluate if you choose to do so. Do you have any questions about the interview or study?

# Appendix B: Demographic Information Questionnaire

To be asked by the Interviewer before the interview protocol questions. 1) Please specify your gender. □ Male □ Female 2) Please specify your age:  $\square \le 30 \square 31-40 \square 41-50 \square \ge 51$ 3) How long have you been working in your profession?  $\square \le 10$  years  $\square$ Between 11 and 20 years  $\square$  Between 21 and 30 years  $\square \ge 31$  years 4) During a typical week at work, what proportion of your patients are obese (BMI  $\geq$  30.0 kg/m<sup>2</sup>)?  $\square$  Less than 25%  $\square$  Between 25% and 50%  $\square$ Between 50% and 75% ☐ Higher than 75%

5) What setting do you work in? ☐ Hospital ☐ Clinic